

Assisted Living in British Columbia

Trends in access, affordability and ownership

By Andrew Longhurst

FEBRUARY 2020



CPA VADIAN CENTRE POLICY ALTERNATIVES

Assisted Living in British Columbia

TRENDS IN ACCESS, AFFORDABILITY AND OWNERSHIP

By Andrew Longhurst February 2020

PUBLISHING TEAM

Shannon Daub, Jean Kavanagh, Emira Mears and Terra Poirier Layout: Susan Purtell and Paula Grasdal Copyedit: Lucy Kenward Cover photo: Diego Cervo / Shutterstock

ISBN 978-1-77125-468-7

This report is available under limited copyright protection. You may download, distribute, photocopy, cite or excerpt this document provided it is properly and fully credited and not used for commercial purposes.



520 – 700 West Pender Street Vancouver, BC V6C 1G8 604.801.5121 | ccpabc@policyalternatives.ca policyalternatives.ca

The CCPA–BC is located on unceded Coast Salish territories, including the lands belonging to the x^wməθk^wəýəm (Musqueam), Skwxwú7mesh (Squamish) and səĺílwəta?⁴/Selilwitulh (Tsleil-Waututh) Nations.

ABOUT THE AUTHOR

ANDREW LONGHURST, BA (Hons), MA, is a research associate with the BC Office of the Canadian Centre for Policy Alternatives (CCPA-BC), a policy researcher with the Health Sciences Association of British Columbia and served as senior advisor to the BC Ministry of Health's Primary and Community Care Research Initiative. He is also a PhD student in the Department of Geography at Simon Fraser University, researching the political and economic geographies of health care reform in Canada and internationally. He has authored numerous academic and CCPA publications including a book chapter on the history of labour restructuring and nursing home privatization in British Columbia (with S. Ponder and M. McGregor, in *The Privatization of Care: The Case of Nursing Homes*, edited by P. Armstrong and H. Armstrong, Routledge, 2019), *The Importance of Community Health Centres in BC's Primary Care Reforms* (with M. Cohen, CCPA–BC, 2019), and *Privatization and Declining Access to BC Seniors' Care* (CCPA–BC, 2017).

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

The author would like to thank Marcy Cohen, Shannon Daub, Adam Lynes-Ford, Margaret McGregor and three anonymous reviewers for their helpful comments and suggestions.

The opinions and recommendations in this report, and any errors, are those of the author and do not necessarily reflect the views of the funders of this report.

Contents

Summary5
Introduction
Report overview11
Methods14
Part I: The policy and fiscal context of assisted living in British Columbia15
Fiscal austerity and the financing of new assisted living capital infrastructure16
Private-sector financing: a more expensive approach18
Part II: The decline of publicly subsidized assisted living spaces and the growth of the private-pay market21
The decline in access to publicly subsidized assisted living spaces21
The growth of private-pay assisted living24
The unaffordability of private-pay assisted living26
Part III: Corporate chains and the financialization of seniors' care
The financialization of seniors' care32
Conclusion and recommendations
References

Summary

TODAY, SENIORS IN BRITISH COLUMBIA HAVE LESS ACCESS to publicly subsidized assisted living than in 2008.

This is because the provincial government's reliance on a market-based approach to capital financing has failed to increase access to publicly subsidized assisted living. For-profit providers have focused new construction on more profitable private-pay units. However, private-pay assisted living is unaffordable for most low- and moderate-income seniors.

This report looks at trends in access, affordability and ownership of assisted living services, focusing on BC's challenge of maintaining and increasing access to publicly subsidized assisted living. More specifically, the report examines the effects of the provincial policy approach that relies on private-sector financing for new assisted living facilities. It determines that this policy approach has not been effective.

Part I explains the policy and fiscal context under which the assisted living model originated in BC. Part II uses Ministry of Health data to demonstrate that the result of the government's capital financing decisions means seniors have less access to publicly subsidized assisted living today than in 2008. Part III turns to the broader public policy implications of relying on private-sector financing. It analyzes what share of seniors' care is controlled by corporate chains and why the financialized business practices of these chains are a risk to seniors and the public health care system.

Policy and fiscal context of assisted living in British Columbia

In 2002, the BC government introduced a new assisted living model with the promise that it was an appropriate substitute for long-term care and would allow more seniors to live in home-like settings. At the time, this direction was attractive because it was assumed that the cost of assisted living to government would be about half the cost of long-term care. Available evidence did not support this rationale then, nor can it be justified now.

Also in 2002, the BC government embarked on a far-reaching agenda of fiscal austerity that included program cuts, public-sector layoffs and health care privatization. In particular, the provincial government aimed to reduce public capital spending by attracting private-sector investors to finance new capital infrastructure through public-private partnerships (P3s). The provincial government's reliance on a market-based approach to capital financing has failed to increase access to publicly subsidized assisted living.



This report shows that access to publicly subsidized units has fallen and the private, for-profit sector—especially corporate chains are more likely to build private-pay assisted living units. Aside from an initial injection of federal and provincial capital funding in the early 2000s, virtually all new assisted living and long-term care infrastructure in BC has been financed through a public-private partnership approach. A health authority and an operator sign a contract for an indefinite term. The operator receives a per diem (daily resident rate) from both the health authority (for care services) and BC Housing, a crown corporation (for housing costs).

Assisted living thus evolved as a new model of seniors' care that favoured investment from the private, for-profit sector—an approach aligned with the provincial government's fiscal austerity objectives in the early 2000s.

Unlike other P3 arrangements where government assumes ownership over the capital asset at the end of the contract term, BC's P3 model of financing assisted living and long-term care infrastructure means that British Columbians pay for the assisted living infrastructure but the private sector owns it. Thus, only the private-sector partners realize the benefits of asset ownership (including increased property value).

But this policy approach is not working. This report shows that access to publicly subsidized units has fallen and the private, for-profit sector—especially corporate chains—are more likely to build private-pay assisted living units where the rate of return on capital invested is higher.

Declining access to publicly subsidized assisted living

In 2016, 63 per cent of all publicly subsidized assisted living units in BC were owned and operated by non-profit organizations, and 33 per cent were for-profit owned and operated (see Figure A). Health authorities owned only 4 per cent of publicly subsidized units in 2016. Of the total number of private-pay units in BC, 81 per cent were in the for-profit sector while 19 per cent were owned and operated by non-profit organizations.



Between 2010 and 2017, BC added only 105 new publicly subsidized assisted living units (Figure B). And while the number of publicly subsidized assisted living units marginally increased in absolute terms between 2008 and 2017, access to publicly subsidized units fell by 17 per cent in BC. This access is measured by the number of units relative to the population of seniors aged 75 and over who are likely to require assisted living.

In BC in 2008, there were 14.7 publicly subsidized assisted living units per 1,000 seniors 75 and over, but by 2017 that number had fallen to only 12.2 units.

In four of the five regional health authorities in BC, access to publicly subsidized units fell between 2008 and 2017: Vancouver Coastal Health (-25 per cent), Fraser Health (-19 per cent), Vancouver Island Health (-17 per cent), and Interior Health (-11 per cent). The assisted living access rate increased by 5 per cent in Northern Health over this period. In 2017, Vancouver Coastal Health had the lowest number of units relative to the population aged 75 and over (10 units per 1,000 seniors).

As access to publicly subsidized assisted living has fallen, the private-pay assisted living market has benefited.

As access to publicly subsidized assisted living has fallen, the private-pay assisted living market has benefited.

Private-pay assisted living unaffordable for many BC seniors

Drawing on data from Statistics Canada and the Canada Mortgage and Housing Corporation (CMHC), the cost of private-pay assisted living exceeds the financial resources of seniors at or below the median income.

The CMHC definition of affordable housing assumes that households should spend no more than 30 per cent of their income on housing. BC seniors couples at the median income (\$61,900) can scarcely afford an average rent, private-pay *bachelor unit* (39 per cent of their income). Only with considerable financial difficulty and risk can they afford a private-pay *one-bedroom unit* (58 per cent of their income). For seniors living alone, even a bachelor suite would require over 80 per cent of their income, which is clearly unaffordable.

The effect of declining access to publicly subsidized assisted living means that private-pay assisted living often becomes the last resort for seniors and their families, and trends suggest that the private-pay market is likely to become even more unaffordable over time.

Investors are interested in the real estate assets in seniors' care.

For-profit ownership, corporate chains and the financialization of seniors' care

The absence of significant ongoing public capital funding to support health authorities and non-profit organizations in developing new spaces has meant that very few new publicly subsidized assisted living facilities are being built. This lack of public capacity has benefited the private-pay market as some seniors and families will—in the absence of alternatives—pay for private-pay care even if it puts significant pressure on their financial resources.

For-profit companies are more likely to build and own private-pay units when the government fails to provide publicly subsidized ones. We know this from the fact that 81 per cent of private-pay units in BC are owned by for-profit businesses (Figure A).

A stagnant supply of publicly subsidized units has significant financial consequences for seniors and their families, given the reality that most lower- and middle-income seniors cannot afford private-pay assisted living.

Corporate chain consolidation in seniors' care is a reflection of *financialization* in the health care and housing sectors. Financialization occurs when traditionally non-financial firms become dominated by, or increasingly engage in, practices that have been common to the financial sector.

Globally, there is growing interest among investors in seniors' care because assisted living and long-term care are capital-intensive and require real estate. Therefore, seniors' care facilities and housing are treated as financial commodities that are attractive to global capital markets.

Financial services giant UBS identifies Canada as the second most-attractive market for investing in independent living, assisted living and long-term care facilities behind Japan and slightly ahead of the US. For-profit assisted living operators can expect a 30 to 40 per cent operating margin compared to 15 to 25 per cent in long-term care. Ultimately, investors are interested in the real estate assets in seniors' care.

In 2016, corporate chains controlled 29 per cent of publicly subsidized spaces and 66 per cent of private-pay assisted living and long-term care spaces in BC. Although chains did not control the

majority of total assisted living and long-term care units in 2016, they had a strong presence in BC, particularly in the private-pay segment of the seniors' care sector.

The BC government's longstanding reliance on attracting private capital into the seniors' care sector has benefited corporate chains with the ability to finance new developments.

There are three main concerns with financialized corporate chains increasing their dominance in BC:

- First, government can finance new seniors' care infrastructure at a lower rate than the private sector. BC is thus paying more by relying on private-sector financing, but getting less capital infrastructure than it would through government financing and working with the non-profit sector and public health authorities.
- Second, as a handful of financialized corporate chains increase their market share of publicly subsidized capacity, government becomes increasingly reliant on these chains for the delivery of publicly subsidized services.
- Third, we do not know what effect business practices of financialized corporate chains has on the quality of care, but based on the evidence from the long-term care sector, more research is required.

In sum, the financialization of seniors' care—in which real estate assets are treated as financial commodities to be bought and sold on international markets—is at odds with the basic social purpose of providing care to vulnerable seniors, many of whom have low and moderate incomes and cannot afford private-pay services.

A lack of provincial government capital funding has constrained the expansion of publicly subsidized assisted living services provided by public health authorities and non-profit organizations. The private-pay assisted living market grew more quickly than the supply of publicly subsidized assisted living units between 2008 and 2017. And, financialized corporate chains benefit from a policy approach that relies on the private sector to finance construction and deliver assisted living services. Chains are more likely than non-profits and small companies to have access to capital on the scale required to build seniors' care infrastructure.

Also, government has no long-term guarantee that these publicly funded, privately owned assets will remain part of the publicly subsidized seniors' care system. Ultimately, however, it is the failure of provincial governments to invest in new public and non-profit-owned assisted living units that has contributed to the shortfall in publicly subsidized spaces.

This report makes two major recommendations:

- 1. Create new capital and operating funding opportunities for non-profit organizations and health authorities to increase the supply of publicly subsidized assisted living units as part of a home and community care capital and operating funding plan. The most effective way to address the shortfall in access to publicly subsidized care is to create new capital and operating funding opportunities for non-profit organizations and regional health authorities to develop publicly subsidized assisted living facilities. These should begin in communities where new units are most urgently needed.
- 2. Require detailed disclosure and public reporting to improve transparency and accountability in assisted living and long-term care. A large body of evidence demonstrates the importance of public disclosure and reporting of ownership, costs and quality of services to enhance accountability and transparency in the seniors' care sector.

The financialization of seniors' care is at odds with the basic social purpose of providing care to vulnerable seniors, many of whom have low and moderate incomes and cannot afford private-pay services.

Introduction

Retirement Concepts' decision was motivated by a desire to increase the profitability of the assisted living residence. IN APRIL 2017, RETIREMENT CONCEPTS—BRITISH COLUMBIA'S LARGEST SENIORS' CARE CHAIN threatened to prematurely end its contract with Vancouver Coastal Health (VCH) for the provision of publicly subsidized assisted living units, if the health authority did not agree to increase payments to the company. VCH officials expressed significant concern about the company's actions and how these would affect seniors living in publicly subsidized units at the Terraces on 7th facility in Vancouver. A document obtained by *The Globe and Mail* through the Freedom of Information and Protection of Privacy Act showed that officials with the health authority were concerned by the company's "outrageous funding proposal to extend the contract."¹ Under Retirement Concepts' proposal, the health authority would need to increase payment to the company for the subsidized units. If VCH did not agree, seniors in publicly subsidized units would be required to pay \$4,500 a month for a private-pay unit compared with the \$2,500 that many were paying at the subsidized rate.²

Retirement Concepts' decision was motivated by a desire to increase the profitability of the assisted living residence, either by pressuring the health authority to increase the monthly rate it paid the company for assisted living units under contract or by converting the entire facility to private-pay units and directly charging residents a market rate without any restrictions. Concerns about the potential loss of publicly subsidized units and the financial pressure and anxiety it would place on lower-income seniors currently occupying those units were not lost on VCH officials: "We are trying to negotiate an attrition agreement to go beyond six months." But the administrator of the health authority lamented, "[Terraces on 7th] is one of the only publicly funded [assisted living] sites on the west side of Vancouver."³

It was not until Retirement Concepts' plan to evict the seniors in publicly subsidized units attracted media attention in the weeks before the May 2017 provincial election that the corporate chain decided not to follow through with that particular approach and, instead, planned to convert the units to private-pay as residents vacated them over time.⁴

This story illustrates the challenges that the provincial government and health authorities face by relying on the private, for-profit sector to build and finance assisted living facilities rather

¹ Stueck, 2017.

² Ibid.

³ Ibid.

⁴ Ibid.

than by publicly financing this infrastructure to be operated by non-profit organizations and health authorities.

Assisted living is a type of supportive housing for seniors with moderate levels of disability who can direct their own care but who require daily personal assistance to live independently (Table 1). It is part of the publicly funded home and community care system, but a growing share of assisted living facilities require BC seniors and their families to pay privately for these services.

Over the last decade and a half, the BC Office of the Canadian Centre for Policy Alternatives (CCPA-BC) has documented changes to the seniors' home and community care system in this province.⁵ Between 2001 and 2016, access to publicly funded seniors' care, including home support, assisted living and long-term care, fell precipitously. Today, these services are less available than in the early 2000s.⁶ As a result, seniors and their families may find it increasingly difficult to access publicly funded care in a timely manner. When public options are not available or the wait is too long, seniors who have the financial resources may be encouraged to seek out private-pay care. But for low- and moderate-income seniors, the out-of-pocket costs required for private-pay care exceed what many can afford. In this case, seniors may go without care entirely—or wait until their health deteriorates to the point that they can access publicly funded community care usually only after a fall or visit to the hospital. Yet we know this approach does not serve seniors or our public health care system well at all. An appropriately resourced home and community care system can provide the preventive care and supports that allow seniors to age with dignity, and delay—or avoid—ending up in hospital and long-term care.

This report looks at trends in access, affordability and ownership of assisted living services, with a focus on the policy challenge that BC faces in maintaining and increasing access to publicly subsidized assisted living. More specifically, this report is concerned with the effects of the provincial policy approach to assisted living that relies on private-sector financing and provision of assisted living. This policy approach has not been effective: assisted living is less available today than it was in 2008. By relying on the private sector to build and finance assisted living facilities, the BC government has pursued a more expensive and riskier approach to the provision of these services. A secondary effect of the provincial government's policy approach over the last decade and a half has been that corporate chains—primarily those with real estate interests—control a sizable portion of assisted living services in BC. These corporate chains are more likely to focus on the private-pay segment of the market because it is more profitable, which does not serve provincial policy objectives of providing equitable access to seniors' care.

This report builds on previous CCPA-BC research by recommending a provincial seniors' care policy framework and capital plan that will ensure consistent and adequate increases in operational and capital funding to support the expansion of more cost-effective care provided by health authorities and non-profit organizations. Without a capital plan to expand non-profit and health authority provision of publicly subsidized assisted living, corporate chains are likely to continue consolidating their control over the assisted living sector and demanding that government increase funding levels—or else they will threaten closure of publicly subsidized units. An appropriately resourced home and community care system can provide the preventive care and supports that allow seniors to age with dignity, and delay—or avoid—ending up in hospital and long-term care.

⁵ Vogel, 2000; Cohen et al., 2005, 2009; Cohen, 2012; Longhurst, 2017.

⁶ Cohen et al., 2005, 19, 28; Longhurst, 2017, 16, 18.

Table 1: Characteristics of assisted living and long-term care in British Columbia

	Definition	Services included	Staffing level and mix
Publicly subsidized registered assisted living	Definition Type of supportive housing for people with moderate levels of disability who require daily personal assistance to live independently.	 Services included Included in the monthly rate, operators must provide: A private housing unit with a lockable door; Personal care services; Two nutritious meals per day, one of which is the main meal; Access to basic activity programming such as games, music and crafts; Weekly housekeeping; Laundering of towels and linens; Access to laundry equipment for personal laundry; Heating or cooling as necessary to maintain the safety and basic comfort level of the residence; and, A 24-hour emergency response system. 	Staffing level and mix No minimum staffing requirements other than there must be licensed nursing oversight of unregulated care staff.
Private-pay registered assisted living	Same as above	Same as above	Same as above
Publicly subsidized long-term care	Residential long-term care (nursing home care) is facility- based care that provides 24-hour nursing supervision and care for individuals with complex medical needs.	 Operators must provide: Housing; Hospitality services (meals; housekeeping, routine laundry services; physical, social and recreational opportunities; 24/7 emergency response system); Maintain personalized care plan; 24/7 nursing care; allied health professional care as identified in the care plan; general hygiene and medical supplies; incontinence management; basic wheelchair and maintenance; other specialized service as needed.ⁱ 	 24/7 nursing care (provided by a regulated nurse). Provincial guideline (not law) of 3.36 hours per resident per day of direct care, includes regulated and unregulated nursing care providers and allied health professionals.

Sources: Community Care and Assisted Living Act, Assisted Living Regulation and *Home and Community Care Policy Manual* (effective January 1, 2019).

i BC Ministry of Health, "Long-Term Care."

Table 1: Characteristics of assisted living and long-term care in British Columbia (continued)

	infunction stress of assisted invitig and for			
	Service funding model	Additional personal costs (beyond monthly charge)	Regulatory oversight	Regular inspections
Publicly subsidized registered assisted living	 Residents pay 70% of their after-tax income to the health authority, subject to a maximum and minimum monthly rate. The maximum rate is based on the market rate for housing and hospitality services for the geographic area where the resident lives, as well as the cost of personal care services. For 2019, the minimum monthly single client rate was \$1,018.90 and \$1,552.00 for a couple living together. Low-income seniors can request a fee reduction. 	 Allowable chargeable items include: A surcharge for hydro services and a one-time charge for a damage deposit, based on half the monthly rent for the unit. Cable connection and monthly fee; Personal telephone connection and basic services; Guest meals and suite rental; Client outings or special events; Hair styling, foot care or other personal grooming services; Housekeeping beyond weekly service; Personal laundry services; Parking and deposit on garage door opener; Fee for pet damage and cleaning; Transportation; Equipment rental, at or below market rates; and, An administration or handling fee associated with the service, where reasonable, to perform a task or service that would normally be the client's responsibility. 	As per the Community Care and Assisted Living Act, assisted living residences must be registered with the provincial Assisted Living Registry (an office of the Ministry of Health). ¹¹	No
Private-pay registered assisted living	Residents pay 100% of costs directly to the operator. There are no minimum or maximum rates.	 Not regulated, therefore additional personal costs are determined by the operator and set out in the contract signed between the resident and the operator. There is no legislated maximum housing charge and there are no limits on increases in monthly charges in private-pay units (i.e., rent control). 	Same as above	No
Publicly subsidized long-term care	 Residents pay 80% of their after-tax income to the health authority, subject to maximum and minimum rates. The maximum single client rate is \$3,377.10 per month in 2019; the minimum monthly client rate is \$1,162.80. The minimum monthly rate for a couple sharing a room and both in receipt of the Guaranteed Income Supplement is \$1,616.30 (\$808.15 per person).^{III} The minimum client rate is adjusted annually based on changes to Old Age Security/Guaranteed Income Supplement. Low-income seniors can request a fee reduction.^{IV} 	Additional charges are much more limited than in assisted living, but may include personal phone and cable, hearing aids, personal transportation, additional or preferred medical equipment, and supplies are that are for the resident's exclusive use.	As per the Community Care and Assisted Living Act, long-term care facilities must be licenced by the health authority through a community care licencing office.	Yes

Sources: Community Care and Assisted Living Act, Assisted Living Regulation and *Home and Community Care Policy Manual* (effective January 1, 2019).

ii The Residential Tenancy Act does not govern any aspect of publicly subsidized or private-pay assisted living.

iii BC Ministry of Health, "Long-Term Care."

iv In private-pay residential care (which represents a relatively small market), there are no maximum or minimum rates.

With declining access to publicly subsidized assisted living, and a reliance on private-sector financing and delivery of care, for-profit companies are focused on the expansion of more profitable private-pay assisted living services.

Report overview

Part I of this report explains the policy and fiscal context under which the assisted living model originated in BC, and the important role of capital financing. Part II uses Ministry of Health data to demonstrate that the result of the British Columbia government's capital financing decisions is that seniors have less access to publicly subsidized assisted living today than in 2008. With declining access to publicly subsidized assisted living, and a reliance on private-sector financing and delivery of care, for-profit companies are focused on the expansion of more profitable private-pay assisted living services. This section documents how private-pay assisted living is not affordable for low- and moderate-income seniors. Part III returns to the broader public policy implications of relying on private-sector capital financing by analyzing the share of seniors' care a risk to seniors and the public health care system. The report concludes with a discussion of the significance of the study findings and provides policy recommendations.

Methods

This research report is based on data from the BC Ministry of Health, BC Seniors Advocate, Canada Mortgage and Housing Corporation, and Statistics Canada. Academic research, policy literature and industry publications were also reviewed in order to document restructuring of the assisted living sector and its relationship to the corporate control and financialization of seniors' care more broadly. This report also draws on qualitative data from a University of British Columbia ethics-approved seniors' care study that involved interviews with frontline care staff and health system key informants working in BC. The UBC study, entitled *Contracted Out*, was led by Dr. Margaret McGregor (principal investigator, UBC Department of Family Practice).

Public capital expenditures and assisted living ownership data were drawn from two Ministry of Health Freedom of Information requests.

PART I

The policy and fiscal context of assisted living in British Columbia

IN EARLY 2001, THE BC LIBERAL PARTY MADE AN ELECTION CAMPAIGN commitment to build 5,000 new non-profit long-term care beds by 2006. Shortly after forming government, the newly elected government shifted its focus to "de-institutionalizing" seniors' care and introduced a new assisted living housing model with the promise that it would allow more seniors to live in a more home-like environment.⁷ This direction was attractive to the newly elected government because of the assumption that the cost of assisted living to the province's health authorities would be about half the cost of long-term care.⁸ With this policy shift came the announcement that 3,500 of the 5,000 new long-term care beds promised would instead be assisted living units.⁹ The "Continuing Care Renewal" plan, introduced in 2002, set new eligibility criteria that restricted long-term care to individuals with the most complex care needs.¹⁰ The intent of this new eligibility criteria was to restrict access as a method of decreasing residential care demand at a time when the government was reducing the supply of long-term care beds. Between 2001 and 2004, the government closed 26 long-term care facilities, resulting in the loss of 2,529 long-term care beds.¹¹

Between 2001 and 2004, the government closed 26 long-term care facilities, resulting in the loss of 2,529 long-term care beds.

⁷ Cohen et al., 2005, 13.

⁸ BC Ministry of Health, 2002, 34.

⁹ Mick, 2002; Cohen et al., 2005, 17.

¹⁰ Araki, 2004, 24; Araki and Gutman, 2004.

¹¹ Cohen et al., 2005, 19.

And yet, this political direction was not consistent with the BC Ministry of Health's own analysis, which indicated that the proposed 3,500 assisted living units would fall significantly short of meeting the need. In January 2003, nine months *after* the government announced plans to close long-term care beds and pursue the assisted living model as a substitute for long-term care, the Ministry of Health modelled several substitution scenarios. As CCPA–BC noted at the time, the Ministry's own modelling suggested that nearly 7,000 assisted living units would be required by 2006/07.¹² This timeline reveals that the government announced its plans to pursue assisted living substitution and long-term care closures before the Ministry had even conducted its analysis of community needs.

The shortfall in the number of assisted living units was not the only troubling issue. In 2002, the government argued that assisted living was an appropriate substitute for long-term care and would fill the gap created by closures.¹³ However, this argument was not supported by available evidence then—nor can it be justified now.¹⁴

Fiscal austerity and the financing of new assisted living capital infrastructure

The BC assisted living model, as it evolved in BC, was based on minimal staffing and private-sector financing and reflected a trend of fiscal austerity that began in the 1990s and intensified in the early 2000s. Provincial government retrenchment from capital financing in the latter half of the 1990s meant that new non-profit and health authority long-term care construction could not keep up with the needs of a growing population.¹⁵ Between 1996 and 2000, only two non-profit long-term care facilities were built, and no new health authority-owned care homes were constructed.¹⁶

Beginning in 2002, the BC Liberal government (elected in 2001) embarked on a far-reaching program of fiscal austerity that included spending cuts, public-sector layoffs and health care privatization.¹⁷ In particular, the provincial government aimed to reduce public capital spending by attracting private-sector investors to finance new capital infrastructure (i.e., a new public-private partnership (P3) model for hospital construction and a bidding process for long-term care construction that favoured for-profit corporations).¹⁸ This fiscal policy direction was operationalized through the Procurement Services Act (2003) and the Capital Asset Management Framework released by the BC Ministry of Finance in 2003—a framework that remains in place today.¹⁹

Assisted living thus originated as a new model of seniors' care that favoured investment from the private, for-profit sector—an approach aligned with the provincial government's fiscal austerity

The BC assisted living model, as it evolved in BC, was based on minimal staffing and privatesector financing and reflected a trend of fiscal austerity that began in the 1990s and intensified in the early 2000s.

¹² Cohen et al., 2005, 34.

¹³ Cohen et al., 2005, 34.

¹⁴ Prior to 2003, BC had intermediate care and complex care facilities that provided services to residents based on three progressively higher levels of care: Intermediate Care 1, 2, 3, and Complex/Extended Care. Intermediate and complex care facilities were staffed 24/7 by a nurse.]

¹⁵ Vogel, 2000, 23; Longhurst et al., 2019.

¹⁶ Authors' calculations from Office of the Seniors Advocate, 2016.

¹⁷ Klein, 2002; Cohen et al., 2005; Lee and Cohen, 2005; Cohen, 2006, 233; McBride and McNutt, 2007. Cuts and privatization were justified by a self-inflicted budget deficit created in part by significant tax cuts for corporations and individuals.

¹⁸ Whiteside, 2015.

¹⁹ See the Capital Asset Management Framework at https://www2.gov.bc.ca/gov/content/governments/ policies-for-government/capital-asset-management-framework-guidelines.

	sisted living tish Colum				penditure	s as a share	of total he	ealth secto	r capital e>	penditures	in
	2009/10	2010/11	2011/12	2012/13	2013/14	2014/15	2015/16	2016/17	2017/18	Total, 2009/10 to 2017/18	Average, 2009/10 to 2017/18
Assisted living (\$)	401,869	395,448	-	40,908	627,030	739,924	23,776	-	1,038,671	3,267,626	-
% of total health sector capital expenditures	0.04%	0.04%	0.00%	0.01%	0.09%	0.08%	0.00%	0.00%	0.12%	-	0.04%
Long-term care (\$)	8,437,049	4,595,282	3,715,939	967,177	9,087,743	2,871,243	1,928,024	2,316,290	3,480,793	37,399,540	-
% of total health sector capital expenditures	0.92%	0.51%	0.50%	0.13%	1.33%	0.33%	0.21%	0.23%	0.40%	-	0.51%
Source: BC M	/linistry of He	alth, 2018. P	ercentages c	alculated by	y the author.						

objectives.²⁰ The provincial government could avoid investing directly in assisted living capital infrastructure that would appear on the public accounts as direct capital debt. Facility ownership would remain in the private sector, and health authorities (funded by the provincial government) would be required to contract with these companies on a long-term basis. However, the BC government (through health authorities) was still financing the costs of assisted living capital infrastructure for the private sector, but doing so indirectly through "per diem" (i.e., daily) rates with the contracted private operators.²¹ The negotiated per diem rate includes a capital portion (financing and maintaining the capital asset) and an operational portion. Despite the provincial government indirectly funding these assets, the benefits of facility ownership (including increased property value) are realized exclusively by the private sector.

Nonetheless, the most significant capital funding for assisted living capital infrastructure in BC originated from federal dollars intended for affordable housing. Beginning in 2002 (and lasting until 2006), the federal government, through the Canada Mortgage and Housing Corporation (CMHC), provided BC with \$88.7 million in capital funding for affordable housing construction to be matched by the provincial government—and \$62.5 million of those funds were redirected to seniors' supportive housing and assisted living.²² Limitations were placed on the level of

Despite the provincial government indirectly funding these assets, the benefits of facility ownership (including increased property value) are realized exclusively by the private sector.

²⁰ Mick, 2002.

²¹ The per diem rate is the daily rate that the contracted operator can bill the health authority for the publicly subsidized assisted living unit. It can be considered a form of operating funding whereby the contracted operator bills the health authority for services provided.

²² Canada Mortgage and Housing Corporation and British Columbia Housing Management Commission, 2001, B-1; BC Housing, n.d.; BC Housing, 2003, 13. The majority of assisted living units in the province were created through Independent Living BC, a program established by the province in 2001.

The effect of declining long-term care access places greater pressure on publicly subsidized assisted living providers to house seniors who require higher levels of care but must remain in assisted living because long-term care spaces are not available. care that could be provided, since the federal funding was earmarked for affordable housing. Because the federal capital funding was intended for affordable housing, and since the Province preferred a private-sector approach to delivery, the provincial regulatory and policy approach evolved from this context. As much as assisted living has evolved in many parts of the United States—as a private-market housing model with very limited services and staffing—the burden and costs of "extra" services in BC are offloaded to seniors and family members. This is a form of privatization.

Public expenditures reveal that the evolution of BC's assisted living model served the provincial government's fiscal austerity objectives. After the initial injection of public funds that it took from the federal housing dollars, the provincial government provided very little ongoing direct public capital investment. This is why the number of publicly subsidized assisted living units has not grown much beyond its peak in 2008, following the injection of federal and provincial capital dollars. Based on available data, assisted living made up, on average, 0.04 per cent of total health sector capital expenditures between 2009/10 and 2017/18 (Table 2). The \$3.3 million in public capital funding for assisted living invested during this period is negligible. As a result, most of the sector's growth has been in the private-pay market where private investors and operators can expect to make a higher return on investment. Table 2 also provides public capital expenditures for long-term care. It is worth noting that the long-term care sector has received limited capital investment as well—averaging 0.51 per cent of total health sector capital expenditures between 2009/10 and 2017/18. This lack of public capital investment is one of the reasons why access to publicly subsidized long-term care has also declined significantly since 2001.²³ The effect of declining long-term care access places greater pressure on publicly subsidized assisted living providers to house seniors who require higher levels of care but must remain in assisted living because long-term care spaces are not available.

In sum, the lack of provincial public capital funding made available to health authorities and non-profit organizations for developing new publicly subsidized assisted living infrastructure since the early 2000s has left the Province reliant on the private sector to build new assisted living facilities. And yet, the data and trends analyzed in the following sections demonstrate that this policy approach is not working. Access to publicly subsidized units has fallen, and the private, for-profit sector—especially corporate chains—is more likely to build private-pay assisted living facilities where the rate of return on capital invested is higher.

Private-sector financing: a more expensive approach

Over the last 20 years across high-income countries, governments of all political stripes have become reluctant to invest in publicly owned capital infrastructure, including seniors' care facilities and housing. In BC, there is a fear that public-sector borrowing will add too much debt to the provincial budget and put the Province's credit rating at risk.²⁴ While this fear is misplaced, governments tend to use privatization, including contracting out and public-private partnerships (P3s), to avoid upfront capital debt. P3s come in many varieties, but they are essentially long-term contracts whereby government makes payments to the private-sector partner (often over a period of 30 years or more) for a bundled package of some or all of the following: private financing, design, construction and maintenance of the capital asset as well as service delivery.

²³ Longhurst, 2017, 12, 24.

²⁴ Longhurst et al., 2019.

As leading academic researchers note, this approach has political appeal for politicians who want to defer capital costs into the future and avoid adding upfront public debt to the budget:

In a typical [P3], government pays little or nothing "upfront" and relatively large amounts "over time". Thus, incumbent governments can provide current users and voters with current benefits, thereby garnering political credit, while deferring costs to future politicians, future voters or users. Importantly, however, the government's cash costs are shifted, they are not eliminated and might increase over the life of the project.²⁵

Aside from the initial injection of federal and provincial capital funding in the early 2000s, virtually all new assisted living and long-term care infrastructure has been financed through a P3 approach. The P3 approach used for assisted living construction is based on a contract between a health authority and operator for an indefinite term (called a "continuing service agreement") with a per diem rate that may be adjusted annually by the health authority and BC Housing, a provincial crown corporation. The operator receives a per diem (daily resident rate) from both the health authority (for care services) and BC Housing (for housing costs). As previously mentioned, the P3 approach in seniors' care is unique in that the private sector's capital costs are built into the per diem rate. A senior health system administrator explained how the per diem is structured to cover the private sector's capital cost compared with what government can borrow:

Embedded within the price of the contract [continuing service agreement] is the private sector's cost of debt servicing, or mortgage, or capital, however you want to describe it, but basically paying for the building. In fact, I am not sure that if you look at the totality of the money that it is cheaper for government to go this way because... generally there was a view [held by the private sector] that "I get my money back in 10 years. So, it cost me a million dollars to build it, over 10 years I am going to get a million dollars from the health authority in capital funding spread out, but at the end of 10 years I have my million dollars and I still have my building." So we have allowed private sector interests, to be fair, a bunch of them are non-profits too... we have allowed them to build up wealth or equity on the taxpayers' dime, whereas if we had done it as government our costs of borrowing will always be cheaper [than the rate obtained by the private sector] and we will still own the building... (Senior administrator interview, 2018)²⁶

The senior administrator's concern about the higher costs of financing seniors' care infrastructure through the private sector is consistent with a growing body of evidence from provincial auditor generals and researchers.

In a review of 16 P3 projects, the Auditor General of British Columbia expressed concerns about the higher cost of debt financing:

The interest rates on this \$2.3 billion of P3 debt range considerably, from 4.42% to 14.79%, and have a weighted average interest rate of 7.5%. Over the last two years, government had a weighted average interest rate on its taxpayer-supported debt of about 4%.²⁷

In a recent academic study, accountants Opara and Rouse added that BC's "P3 projects are not only saddling the province with higher debt levels than if the project had used traditional

The concern about the higher costs of financing seniors' care infrastructure through the private sector is consistent with a growing body of evidence from provincial auditor generals and researchers.

²⁵ Boardman et al., 2016, 12.

²⁶ Ponder et al., under review.

²⁷ Office of the Auditor General of British Columbia, 2014, 18.

BC's P3 model of financing assisted living (and long-term care) infrastructure development means that British Columbians have paid for the assisted living infrastructure but the private sector owns it. infrastructure procurement, as interest rates are almost double with P3s, but also higher overall project cost."²⁸ Another recent (2018) evaluation of 17 P3 projects in BC found that if these projects had been procured through traditional public financing, they would have cost \$3.7 billion less—saving the provincial government roughly 20 per cent.²⁹ In Ontario, the auditor general has raised similar concerns about the more expensive cost of private financing based on 75 infrastructure projects. The extensive use of short-term P3 construction financing has been \$6.5 billion (or 14 times) more costly than government borrowing.³⁰

In summing up the Canadian and international evidence on the cost efficiency of P3s, professors Anthony Boardman (University of British Columbia), Matti Siemiatycki (University of Toronto) and Aidan Vining (Simon Fraser University) identify the following disadvantages of P3s in terms of value for money for taxpayers: P3s have higher financing costs and higher private-sector transaction costs and risks; private-sector profit margins are built into contracts and are a cost to government; and significant (and often unaccounted for) "transaction costs" are borne by government to initiate, negotiate and manage the P3 relationship over the life of the contract.³¹

But unlike other P3 arrangements where government assumes ownership over the capital asset at the end of the contract term, BC's P3 model of financing assisted living (and long-term care) infrastructure development means that British Columbians have paid for the assisted living infrastructure but the private sector owns it. Thus, the benefits of asset ownership (including increased property value) are exclusively realized by the private sector. Furthermore, this P3 model means the provincial government has no guarantee that these assets—paid for through longterm funding from the public sector—will remain part of the publicly subsidized seniors' care system. The problems inherent with this policy approach are illustrated through the Retirement Concepts example in the introduction to this report; in the process of converting publicly subsidized units to private-pay ones, the corporation threatened to evict the seniors currently in those units. Retirement Concepts is still pursuing the conversion of publicly subsidized units to private-pay ones despite receiving years of funding from the health authority to help Retirement Concepts finance the asset.

²⁸ Opara and Rouse, 2019, 85.

²⁹ Reynolds, 2018, 10–11.

³⁰ Boardman et al., 2016, 13; Office of the Auditor General of Ontario, 2014, 203.

³¹ Boardman et al., 2016, section 5.

PART II

The decline of publicly subsidized assisted living spaces and the growth of the private-pay market

IN 2016, 63 PER CENT OF ALL PUBLICLY SUBSIDIZED ASSISTED LIVING UNITS in BC were owned and operated by non-profit organizations, and 33 per cent were for-profit owned and operated (Figure 2). Only 4 per cent of publicly subsidized units were health authority-owned in 2016 (Figure 2). Of the total number of private-pay units in BC, 81 per cent were in the for-profit sector while 19 per cent were owned and operated by non-profit organizations (Figure 2). Although most publicly subsidized units are operated on a non-profit basis, the assisted living sector is dominated by for-profit companies who own the majority—53 per cent—of all assisted living units in the province (Figure 1). The following sections are intended to illustrate how the lack of public capital funding to expand publicly subsidized non-profit and publicly owned assisted living spaces is benefiting the private-pay assisted living market, which is dominated by for-profit corporations.

The decline in access to publicly subsidized assisted living spaces

Today, seniors in British Columbia have less access to publicly subsidized assisted living than in 2008. Although the number of publicly subsidized assisted living units marginally increased in

Today, seniors in British Columbia have less access to publicly subsidized assisted living than in 2008.

Table 3: Publicly subsidized and private-pay assisted living units by ownership in British Columbia, 2016

	Publicly sub	osidized units	Private-pay units		Total	units
	Publicly subsidized units	Share of publicly subsidized units in BC	Private-pay units	Share of private- pay units in BC	Total units	Share of total units in BC
Public health authority	183	4.1%	-	0.0%	183	2.4%
For-profit business	1,438	32.6%	2,600	81.4%	4,038	53.1%
Non-profit organization	2,792	63.3%	596	18.6%	3,388	44.5%
Total	4,413		3,196		7,609	

Source: Compiled from BC Ministry of Health Assisted Living Registry website, April 2016.

Table 4: Access to publi	lv subsidized assisted livin	L) by health authority region in British Co	olumbia. 2008 to 2017

		2008			2017		Rate of change, 2008-2017
	AL units	Seniors 75+	Access rate (units per 1,000 seniors 75+)	AL units	Seniors 75+	Access rate (units per 1,000 seniors 75+)	AL access rate
Fraser Health	1,317	89,492	14.7	1,393	117,364	11.9	-19%
Interior Health	897	60,831	14.7	952	72,269	13.2	-11%
Northern Health	228	11,247	20.3	288	13,551	21.3	5%
Vancouver Coastal Health	944	70,803	13.3	859	85,761	10.0	-25%
Vancouver Island Health	1,007	66,020	15.3	993	78,121	12.7	-17%
BC total	4,393	298,393	14.7	4,485	367,066	12.2	-17%

Source: AL counts are from Cohen et al. (2009, p. 23) and the Assisted Living Registrar as of March 31, 2017 and published in Office of the Seniors' Advocate (2017, p. 16). Population estimates are from BC Stats P.E.O.P.L.E (report generated December 17, 2019).





absolute terms between 2008 and 2017, access to publicly subsidized units *fell* by 17 per cent, measured by the number of units relative to the population of seniors aged 75 and over who are likely to require assisted living (Table 4). In 2008, there were 14.7 publicly subsidized assisted living units per 1,000 seniors 75 and over, but by 2017 there were 12.2 units per 1,000 seniors.

In four of the five regional health authorities in BC, access to publicly subsidized units fell considerably: Vancouver Coastal Health (-25 per cent), Fraser Health (-19 per cent), Vancouver

Between 2010 and 2017, the share of private-pay units in the province increased eight percentage points while the share of publicly subsidized units fell by the same amount. Island Health (-17 per cent), and Interior Health (-11 per cent). Vancouver Coastal Health had the lowest number of units relative to the population aged 75 and over (10 units per 1,000 seniors).

Waitlists for subsidized assisted living units is one of the consequences of declining access for seniors. Health authority data reported by the Office of the Seniors Advocate indicate that a total of 943 individuals were on waitlists in 2015, 918 in 2016, and 750 in 2017.³² Notably, 189 individuals were on the waitlist in Northern Health in 2017, only slightly below Interior Health (201), despite the smaller number of seniors 75 and over in the Northern Health region relative to other regions.³³ Caution should be exercised when interpreting these figures as waitlists for publicly subsidized seniors' care in BC underestimate actual need. In many cases, people cannot wait for care and/or decide not to put their name on a waitlist when they realize how long the list is. The private-pay assisted living market benefits from seniors and their families facing long waits and challenges accessing publicly subsidized assisted living—a trend examined next.

The growth of private-pay assisted living

As access to publicly subsidized assisted living units has fallen, the private-pay assisted living market has benefited. Between 2010 and 2017, the share of private-pay units in the province increased eight percentage points (36 to 44 per cent) while the share of publicly subsidized units

32 Office of the Seniors Advocate, 2016a, 18; Office of the Seniors Advocate, 2017, 18.

³³ Office of the Seniors Advocate, 2017, 18.



Table 5: Publicly subsidized and private-pay assisted living units by healthauthority region in British Columbia, 2010 to 2017

		2010)		
	Publicly subsid	ized units	Private-	oay units	Total units
	No.	% of total units	No.	% of total units	
Fraser Health	1,350	63%	781	37%	2,131
Interior Health	926	51%	904	49%	1,830
Northern Health	288	90%	31	10%	319
Vancouver Coastal Health	816	67%	393	33%	1,209
Vancouver Island Health	1,000	74%	343	26%	1,343
BC total	4,380	64%	2,452	36%	6,832

2017 Publicly subsidized units Total units **Private-pay units** % of total % of total No. No. units units Fraser Health 1,393 53% 1,250 47% 2,643 Interior Health 952 45% 2,099 1,147 55% Northern Health 288 8% 92% 24 312 Vancouver Coastal Health 501 859 63% 37% 1,360 Vancouver Island Health 993 60% 660 40% 1,653 4,485 56% 44% BC total 3,582 8,067

Change, 2010 to 2017

	Publicly subsidi	zed units	Private-	oay units	Total	units
	No.	%	No.	%	No.	%
Fraser Health	43	3%	469	60%	512	24%
Interior Health	26	3%	243	27%	269	15%
Northern Health	0	0%	-7	-23%	-7	-2%
Vancouver Coastal Health	43	5%	108	27%	151	12%
Vancouver Island Health	-7	-1%	317	92%	310	23%
BC total	105	2%	1,130	46%	1,235	18%

Source: The 2010/11 data are from BC Ombudsperson, 2012. The 2017 data are from the Assisted Living Registry as of March 31, 2017, and are published in Office of the Seniors Advocate, 2017, 16.

fell (64 to 56 per cent). Furthermore, private-pay units are increasing in BC at a much faster rate (46 per cent between 2010 and 2017) than publicly subsidized units (2 per cent between 2010 and 2017) (Table 5).

Taking a closer look at the numbers between 2010 and 2017, only 105 new publicly subsidized assisted living units were added in BC. Over this same period, 1,130 private-pay units were added in the province—more than 10 times the number of publicly subsidized units (Figure 3). On a regional basis, no health authority added more than 50 publicly subsidized units. Fraser Health added 43 units; Vancouver Coastal Health, 43 units; and Interior Health, 26 units, which represents a marginal increase. Northern Health did not add any new publicly subsidized units, and Vancouver Island Health lost seven publicly subsidized units. In each health authority (with the exception of Northern Health), the growth of private-pay units significantly outpaced publicly subsidized units.

What explains this trend towards private-pay assisted living? The absence of significant ongoing public capital funding to support health authorities and non-profit organizations in developing new spaces has meant that very few new publicly subsidized assisted living facilities are being built (and publicly subsidized units may be converted to private-pay). This lack of public capacity has benefited the private-pay market, as some seniors and families will—in the absence of alternatives—pay for private care even if it puts significant pressure on their financial resources. For-profit companies are more likely to build and own private-pay units when the government fails to provide publicly subsidized ones. We know this from the fact that 81 per cent of private-pay units in BC are owned by for-profit businesses (Table 3). A stagnant supply of publicly subsidized units has significant financial consequences for seniors and their families, given the reality that most lower- and middle-income seniors cannot afford private-pay assisted living.

The absence of significant ongoing public capital funding to support health authorities and non-profit organizations in developing new spaces has meant that very few new publicly subsidized assisted living facilities are being built.

The unaffordability of private-pay assisted living

Private-pay assisted living is unaffordable for most seniors in BC. It is unaffordable due not only to the monthly resident charge (i.e., rent), but also to the many additional user fees associated with it. Desperate families may use all their resources just to cover the monthly charge, and then do not have the means to pay for additional support and care services, prescription drugs, medical supplies and other living expenses not included in the basic monthly charge. (This basic monthly charge is referred to as "monthly rent" by the Canada Mortgage and Housing Corporation (CMHC) as outlined in Tables 6 and 7.)³⁴ There is no maximum monthly resident charge for private-pay assisted living, and operators have the unrestricted ability to raise it.

³⁴ Living expenses not included in the basic monthly rate may include: a third meal per day; cable connection and monthly fee; personal telephone connection and basic services; meals and suite rental for guests; outings or special events; hair styling, food care or other personal grooming services; housekeeping beyond weekly service; personal laundry services; parking and deposit on garage door opener; fee for pet damage and cleaning; transportation; equipment rental, at or below market rates; and an administration or handling fee to perform a task or service that would normally be a resident's responsibility (see https://www2.gov.bc.ca/gov/content/health/accessing-health-care/home-community-care/care-options-and-cost/assisted-living).

Table 6: Income required for private-pay assisted living in British Columbia, bachelor unit, 2016

	Number of	After-tax median	Bachelor a	verage rent	% of income
	persons	annual income (\$)	Monthly (\$)	Annual (\$)	required for bachelor unit
Senior families	550,000	61,900	2,014	24,168	39%
Single seniors (not in an economic family)	213,000	27,600	2,014	24,168	88%
Single senior men	71,000	29,500	2,014	24,168	82%
Single senior women	142,000	27,600	2,014	24,168	88%

Source: Income data are from Statistics Canada's Canadian Income Survey, Table 11-10-0190-01. Average rents are from CMHC, 2017.

Table 7: Income required for private-pay assisted living unit in British Columbia, one bedroom unit, 2016

	Number of	After-tax median	One-bedroom	n average rent	% of income
	persons	annual income (\$)	Monthly (\$)	Annual (\$)	required for one- bedroom unit
Senior families	550,000	61,900	3,015	36,180	58%
Single seniors (not in an economic family)	213,000	27,600	3,015	36,180	131%
Single senior men	71,000	29,500	3,015	36,180	123%
Single senior women	142,000	27,600	3,015	36,180	131%

Source: Income data are from Statistics Canada's Canadian Income Survey, Table 11-10-0190-01. Average rents are from CMHC, 2017.

The majority of seniors (individuals aged 65 and older) are in economic families³⁵ (72 per cent) whereas 28 per cent are single. This distinction is important because seniors living alone tend to have lower incomes. Based on 2016 data, 550,000 seniors in BC were living in economic families and their after-tax median income was \$61,900.³⁶ In comparison, that year single senior men in the province had an after-tax median income of \$29,500 while senior women living alone—two-thirds of single seniors in BC—had an after-tax median income of \$27,600. In 2016, the annual

³⁵ Statistics Canada, Canadian Income Survey, Table 11-10-0190-01, "Market income, government transfers, total income, income tax, and after-tax income by economic family type," accessed June 2018, https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/t1/tbl1/en/tv.action?pid=1110019001. A "senior economic family" refers to "two or more persons who live in the same dwelling and are related to each other by blood, marriage, common-law union, adoption or a foster relationship. A couple may be of the opposite or same sex" (for definitions see Statistics Canada). An economic family is a broad definition that assumes the income is shared among those living together, which is not always the case. Seniors not in an economic family are seniors who are living alone. In this report, "seniors not in an economic family," "seniors living alone," and "single seniors" are used interchangeably.

³⁶ Statistics Canada, Canadian Income Survey, Table 11-10-0190-01, "Market income, government transfers, total income, income tax, and after-tax income by economic family type," accessed June 2018, https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/t1/tbl1/en/tv.action?pid=1110019001.

As the data demonstrate, private-pay assisted living is simply unaffordable for low- and middleincome seniors. cost of a private-pay assisted living bachelor unit was \$24,168; and a one-bedroom unit, \$36,180 (Tables 6 and 7).³⁷

Based on these figures, the cost of private-pay assisted living exceeds the financial resources of senior families and single seniors living at or below the after-tax median annual income. Senior families at the median income (\$61,900) can afford an average rent bachelor unit (39 per cent of their income), but only with considerable financial difficulty and risk can they afford a one-bedroom unit (58 per cent of their income). Based on the CMHC definition of affordable housing, this assumes that households should spend no more than 30 per cent of their income on housing. For single seniors, even a bachelor suite would require over 80 per cent of their income, which is clearly unaffordable.

The effect of declining access to publicly subsidized home and community care means that private-pay assisted living often becomes the last resort for seniors and their families. Yet, as the data demonstrate, private-pay assisted living is simply unaffordable for low- and middle-income seniors. Trends suggest that the private-pay market is likely to become even more unaffordable over time. Based on CMHC data, BC's Seniors Advocate notes that the number of private-pay units costing less than \$2,000 per month has steadily decreased since 2012.³⁸ The dramatic increase in land values in the Lower Mainland and southern Vancouver Island, in particular, means that for-profit operators and their investors will charge higher and higher private-pay assisted living rates to reflect the increased asset values of their properties, and the cost of buying land and developing new facilities.

^{37 &}quot;Average rent" is derived from what the Canada Mortgage and Housing Corporation (CMHC) defines as a "standard space," which refers to private-pay assisted living in BC, where a resident does not receive high-level care (less than 1.5 hours of care per day) or is not required to pay an extra amount to receive high-level care. In this paper, "monthly resident rate" is used to refer to what CMHC calls "rent."
38 Office of the Seniors Advocate, 2017, 18.

ASSISTED LIVING IN BRITISH COLUMBIA: TRENDS IN ACCESS, AFFORDABILITY AND OWNERSHIP

PART III

Corporate chains and the financialization of seniors' care

AS DISCUSSED IN PART I, THERE HAS BEEN VERY LITTLE PUBLIC CAPITAL FUNDING for assisted living in BC since the initial injection of federal and provincial capital dollars in the early 2000s. In more recent years, from 2009/10 to 2017/18, provincial capital investment in assisted living averaged 0.04 per cent of total health sector capital spending annually (Table 2). This lack of public capital investment explains why access to publicly subsidized assisted living has fallen precipitously. Health authorities and non-profit organizations have not been able to construct new assisted living residences, let alone maintain their existing capital infrastructure.

The provincial government's policy preference of restricting capital spending for assisted living infrastructure has encouraged for-profit operators to secure their own financing and investors. To finance construction of these facilities, investors require a certain return on their investment that is more quickly achieved by focusing on private-pay assisted living units. As shown in Table 5, private-pay units increased at a much faster rate than publicly subsidized units between 2010 and 2017. By 2017, four out of five private-pay units were owned and operated by for-profit providers. The province's longstanding reliance on attracting private capital into the seniors' care sector has benefited corporate chains with the ability to finance new developments. Chains are defined as for-profit operators that operate two or more facilities.

By 2017, four out of five private-pay units were owned and operated by for-profit providers.



In 2016, corporate chains controlled 29 per cent of publicly subsidized spaces and 66 per cent of private-pay assisted living and longterm care spaces in the province.

Corporate chain ownership of assisted living and long-term care units

Many corporate chains are diversified and operate both assisted living and long-term care units. It is, therefore, useful to examine both types of units together in order to understand the business models. In BC in 2016, corporate chains controlled one-third (34 per cent) of all publicly subsidized and private-pay assisted living and long-term care spaces while 66 per cent of units were owned by either non-profit agencies or health authorities (Figure 4). Corporate chains controlled 29 per cent of publicly subsidized spaces and 66 per cent of private-pay assisted living and long-term care spaces in the province. Although chains did not control the majority of total assisted living and long-term care units in 2016, they had a strong presence in BC, particularly in the private-pay segment of the seniors' care sector.

Top 10 corporate chains by market share

Another way to look at the significance of corporate chains is by looking at the top 10 largest corporate chains by market share (i.e., each chain's share of the total number of provincial units they own). Over one-quarter (26.5 per cent) of total assisted living and long-term care units (publicly subsidized and private-pay) are controlled by 10 corporate chains (Table 8). Retirement Concepts, now owned by the Chinese company Dajia Insurance (the successor company of Anbang Insurance Group, which is majority Chinese state-owned), controls the greatest share of assisted living and long-term care in BC. It has 2,158 units or 7 per cent of the market share of publicly subsidized assisted living and long-term care units in BC—nearly double the number of publicly subsidized units held by the second-largest chain (Park Place

Table	Table 8: Top 10 assisted living and long-term care corporate chains in British Columbia, 2016	sted living ar	nd long-te	ırm care corp	oorate chai	ns in Briti	sh Columb	oia, 2016							
			Assisted li	Assisted living units			Long-	Long-term care		A	ssisted livir	g and long	g-term care	Assisted living and long-term care units by funding	ing
Rank	Provider	Publicly subsidized units	Private- pay units	Sum of publicly subsidized and private- pay units	% of assisted living units in BC	Publicly funded beds	Private- pay beds	Sum of publicly funded and private- pay beds	% of residential care beds in BC	Publicly funded units	% of publicly funded units in BC	Private- pay units	% of private- pay units in BC	Sum of publicly subsidized and private-pay	% of publicly subsizied and private- pay units in BC
-	Retirement Concepts	433	348	781	10.3%	1,725	273	1,998	7.1%	2,158	7.0%	621	13.3%	2,779	7.8%
7	Park Place Seniors Living Inc.	139	28	167	2.2%	1,062	56	1,118	4.0%	1,201	3.9%	84	1.8%	1,285	3.6%
m	Revera	60	110	170	2.2%	911	148	1,059	3.8%	179	3.1%	258	5.5%	1,229	3.4%
4	Chartwell	89	343	432	5.7%	380	86	466	1.7%	469	1.5%	429	9.2%	898	2.5%
Ŷ	Sienna Senior Living Inc.	55	113	168	2.2%	539	84	623	2.2%	594	1.9%	197	4.2%	791	2.2%
Q	Golden Life Management Corp.	125	167	292	3.8%	310	8	318	1.1%	435	1.4%	175	3.8%	610	1.7%
~	The Care Group	0	0	0	0.0%	473	105	578	2.1%	473	1.5%	105	2.3%	578	1.6%
œ	Ahmon Group	0	0	0	0.0%	417	59	476	1.7%	417	1.3%	59	1.3%	476	1.3%
6	Trellis Group	0	0	0	0.0%	403	6	412	1.5%	403	1.3%	6	0.2%	412	1.2%
10	Kaigo Senior Living Group	67	16	83	1.1%	307	13	320	1.1%	374	1.2%	29	0.6%	403	1.1%
	Top 10 total	968	1,125	2,093	27.5%	6,527	841	7,368	26.3%	7,495	24.2%	1,966	42.2%	9,461	26.5%
	BC total	4,413	3,196	7,609		26,585	1,463	28,048	ı	30,998		4,659	ı	35,657	ı
Source	Sources: Dataset constructed by author using data from the Assisted Living Registry as of March 31, 2016, and Office of the Seniors Advocate, 2016.	ructed by auth	or using dat	a from the Ass	isted Living F	legistry as o	f March 31,	2016, and Of	ffice of the Sen	iors Advoca	te, 2016.				

Seniors Living, Inc.). Although the 10 top chains do not control the majority of the market, these figures reveal that corporate chains do control a notable share of units in both the assisted living and long-term care sectors. Six of the top 10 corporate chains in BC have a presence in at least one other Canadian province, and Revera and Chartwell previously were invested in properties with a US-based multinational chain with properties in the US, UK and Canada.³⁹

The financialization of seniors' care

Corporate chain consolidation in seniors' care is a reflection of *financialization* in the health care and housing sectors. Financialization occurs when traditionally non-financial firms become dominated by, or increasingly engage in, practices that have been common to the financial sector.⁴⁰ Globally, there is growing interest among investors in seniors' care because assisted living and long-term care sectors are capital intensive and rooted in real estate. In this way, seniors' care facilities and housing are treated as financial commodities that are attractive to global capital markets. The UN Special Rapporteur on Adequate Housing provides a useful explanation of this global trend: "Housing and commercial real estate have become the "commodity of choice" for corporate finance. ... Financialized housing markets respond to preferences of global investors rather than to the needs of communities."⁴¹ As such, housing is reduced to financial commodities that are bought and sold on international markets, and removed entirely from housing as a basic social good necessary for human survival.

Globally, there is growing interest among investors in seniors' care because assisted living and long-term care sectors are capital intensive and rooted in real estate. The business activities of real estate, property rental and leasing averaged 18 per cent of BC's gross domestic product (GDP) from 2012 to 2018, the highest among the provinces, and well above the provincial GDP of Ontario (13 per cent), and Quebec and Alberta (11 per cent) over those years.⁴² Although no data indicate how much of that 18 per cent of GDP seniors' care constitutes, financial services giant UBS identifies Canada as the second most attractive market for investing in independent living, assisted living and long-term care facilities, behind Japan and slightly ahead of the US.⁴³ For-profit assisted living operators can expect a 30 to 40 per cent operating margin compared to 15 to 25 per cent in long-term care.⁴⁴

Ultimately, investors are interested in the real estate assets. As an industry publication notes, "Buying into a seniors' home, you're really investing in a business backed by real estate. Seniors' housing is a lot like a hotel where there's real estate but, at the same time, there's housekeeping and care..."⁴⁵ The acquisition of Retirement Concepts by Anbang Insurance Group in February 2017 is illustrative of increasing interest in seniors' care by financialized firms and investors who often introduce high-risk business practices into a sector that should be low risk.

In seniors' care, corporate chains often separate the business of daily operations from the real estate assets to attract capital investment from private equity firms and institutional investors. These corporate chains and their investors expect high profit margins that would be more common with high-risk, high-return business activities (e.g., tech start-ups) but are not appropriate

³⁹ Harrington et al., 2017, 5–7.

⁴⁰ Aalbers, 2019, 3.

⁴¹ United Nations Human Rights, Office of the High Commissioner, 2017, 3.

⁴² Statistics Canada. Table 379-0028. Retrieved December 17, 2019.

⁴³ Holzhey, 2017.

⁴⁴ BayBridge Seniors Housing, 2012, 4.

⁴⁵ Korstrom, 2016.

for seniors' care.⁴⁶ For example, three of the top five largest publicly traded seniors' care chains in Canada reported rates of return (earnings before interest, tax, depreciation and amortization [EBITDA]) of 8.8 per cent (Extendicare), 13.2 per cent (Sienna Senior Living) and 27.9 per cent (Chartwell) in 2015/16.⁴⁷ Sienna and Chartwell are in the top four and top five of the largest assisted living and long-term care corporate chains in BC by market share (Table 8).

There are three main concerns with financialized corporate chains increasing their dominance in seniors' care in BC. First, as discussed earlier, government can finance new seniors' care infrastructure at a lower rate than the private sector. This is reflected in the high rates of return expected in the seniors' care sector, as the private sector must service debt at higher rates. Thus, BC is paying more by relying on private-sector financing, but getting less capital infrastructure at the end of the day than it would through government financing and working with the non-profit sector and regional health authorities.

Second, as a handful of financialized corporate chains increase their market share of publicly subsidized units, government becomes increasingly reliant on the sector for delivery of publicly subsidized services. It also becomes more difficult to negotiate reasonable contracted rates when these corporations expend significant resources lobbying government and mounting media campaigns that threaten bed closures if funding is not increased. This issue was illustrated when Retirement Concepts was trying to renegotiate the per diem rate with Vancouver Coastal Health and threatened the closure of publicly subsidized units (and eviction of seniors from their units). In BC, it is not just one corporate chain threatening closure of publicly subsidized units, but the industry association lobbying government to increase funding levels and threatening that more closures may be on the way across the industry.⁴⁸ As corporate chains increase their market share, they become a powerful lobby that can influence policy decisions in their favour, a trend that has been observed in the United States,⁴⁹ Ireland,⁵⁰ England,⁵¹ Nordic countries⁵² and Canada.⁵³

Third, we do not know what effect business practices of financialized corporate chains has on the quality of care and resident outcomes, but based on the evidence from the long-term care sector, more research is required. Although there is a large body of research evidence on chain ownership—including by private equity firms—and care quality in long-term care, no recent Canadian research has focused on the assisted living sector. Nonetheless, lessons from the long-term care research evidence should be carefully considered (see inset box). Greater transparency and public reporting would enable researchers to examine the relationship between ownership and care quality in the assisted living sector and to ensure the BC Ministry of Health can fulfill its responsibilities to steward the health system.

As corporate chains increase their market share, they become a powerful lobby that can influence policy decisions in their favour.

⁴⁶ Burns et al., 2016, 3.

⁴⁷ Harrington et al., 2017, 5.

⁴⁸ See BC Care Providers Association, 2017, 4. BC Care Providers is the industry association representing nongovernment operators and chains. A similar industry narrative exists in England (see Burns et al., 2016).

⁴⁹ Harrington et al., 2016, 16.

⁵⁰ Mercille, 2017.

⁵¹ Burns et al., 2016; Horton, 2017; Scourfield, 2007; 2011.

⁵² Meagher and Szebehely, 2013.

⁵³ Daly, 2015, 52.

ANBANG INSURANCE, GLOBAL CAPITAL AND THE FINANCIALIZATION OF SENIORS' CARE IN BRITISH COLUMBIA

In February 2017, Retirement Concepts, the largest for-profit long-term care and assisted living chain in British Columbia, was acquired by Cedar Tree Investment Canada Inc., a subsidiary of the Anbang Insurance Group. Retirement Concepts has the largest market share of all for-profit providers (based on number of units) and it is also the highest-billing publicly subsidized provider, in receipt of \$86.5 million in 2015/16.⁵⁴ In 2016, Anbang made a big entrance into the BC real estate market by purchasing prime office towers at the Bentall Centre in downtown Vancouver for over \$1 billion.⁵⁵ The company's later acquisition of Retirement Concepts involved 21 properties with a purchase price also reportedly exceeding \$1 billion.⁵⁶ Because the purchase price exceeded \$600 million, it triggered an automatic review under the Investment Canada Act to determine whether the foreign takeover was a "net benefit" to Canada. In February 2017, the federal government approved the deal, and as *The Globe and Mail* reported, it provided "a Beijing-based insurance titan with a murky ownership structure... a foothold in Canada's health-care sector."⁵⁷

Even before Anbang's acquisition of the Retirement Concepts chain, US national security officials, scholars and the financial press raised concerns about Anbang's business model, ownership and financial health in light of the firm's acquisition of billions of dollars of international real estate in a short time.⁵⁸ By April 2018, Anbang had gone from being one of the most acquisitive private equity firms to a company on the brink of collapse. Following growing concerns over Anbang's liquidity and the risk it posed to the wider financial sector, the company's assets were seized by the Chinese government regulator and its CEO was sentenced to 18 years for fraud.⁵⁹ By mid-2018, Anbang, bailed out and controlled by the Chinese government, was reported to be "looking to sell about US\$10 billion of overseas property to shore up its finances,"⁶⁰ including a luxury hotel collection that it had acquired for \$5.5 billion and a Dutch insurance company.⁶¹ In March 2019, Anbang sold the Vancouver Bentall office towers to private equity giant Blackstone Group for an undisclosed amount.⁶² In mid-2019, Dajia Insurance Group became the successor company to Anbang and started taking over Anbang's assets. Dajia remains controlled by the Chinese government.⁶³ At this time, Anbang's BC seniors' care properties do not appear to be for sale.

As of December 2019, three Retirement Concepts long-term care facilities owned by Anbang were put under health authority administration following complaints and health authority investigations over the failure to protect the health and safety of residents related

- 55 Lee-Young, 2018.
- 56 Lee-Young, 2019b.
- 57 Chase, 2017.
- 58 Forsythe and Ansfield, 2016; Solomon, 2016.
- 59 Deng and Areddy, 2018. See also: BC Health Coalition, 2016; 2018.
- 60 Yu et al., 2018.
- 61 Karmin et al., 2018; Chatterjee, 2018.
- 62 Younglai, 2019; Lee-Young, 2019a.
- 63 Hunter, 2019.

⁵⁴ Chase, 2017.

to low staffing. Vancouver Island Health Authority is overseeing daily operations and has brought in additional staff to address serious deficiencies in care.⁶⁴

The Anbang case is an unfolding story and remains a public policy concern. International experience tells us that financialized care chains typically employ risky business practices in a vulnerable sector where care is provided to frail seniors. Chains are typically bought and sold frequently using debt-leveraged buyouts, inflating asset sales prices and leaving the chains loaded with ever more debt until the cash flow-dependent on public contracts—cannot meet the private-sector financing costs. This situation can result in financial crisis, bankruptcy and chain failure.⁶⁵ The United Kingdom's largest care chain—Southern Cross Healthcare Group—collapsed in 2011 as a result of these risky financial practices and successive flips of the real estate assets to different investors.⁶⁶ Southern Cross's collapse created months of uncertainty for 31,000 residents and their families—as well as for 44,000 employees⁶⁷—until other buyers could be lined up. Generally speaking, the financialized business model is often structured around short-term real estate asset flipping (three to five years) where government and taxpayers assume the financial risk of failure.⁶⁸ The disruption that can result from these business practices undermines the conditions necessary for stable, long-term "relational care" in which "continuity in staff... allows those who provide care not only to know residents and their families but also the rest of the staff."69 The opposite of relational care is high staff turnover and workforce instability, which can have a negative effect on quality of care.⁷⁰

Do financialization and corporate chain ownership affect quality of care?

The weight of the peer-reviewed Canadian and international research literature has focused on long-term care. This body of research demonstrates that staffing levels and mix are key predictors of resident outcomes and care quality, and that care provided in for-profit long-term care facilities is generally inferior to care provided by government and non-profit-owned facilities.⁷¹ A prominent US study found that "the top 10 for-profit chains received 36 per cent higher deficiencies and 41 per cent higher serious deficiencies than government facilities, [with] [o]ther for-profit facilities also [having] lower staffing and higher deficiencies than government facilities."⁷² Studies show that staffing levels—a key predictor of care quality⁷³—were already falling before private equity takeover.⁷⁴ There were no significant changes in staffing levels following private equity purchase "in part because staffing levels in large chains were already lower than staffing in other ownership groups."⁷⁵

- 66 Ruddick, 2015; Burns et al., 2016.
- 67 Lloyd et al., 2014, 7; Ruddick, 2015.
- 68 U.S. Government Accountability Office, 2010, 7.
- 69 Armstrong, 2018, 30.
- 70 McGregor and Ronald, 2011, 16.
- 71 Ronald et al., 2016; McGregor and Ronald, 2011.
- 72 Harrington et al., 2012, 106.
- 73 Ronald et al., 2016; McGregor and Ronald, 2011.
- 74 Stevenson and Grabowski, 2008, 1403.
- 75 Bos and Harrington, 2017, 2.

⁶⁴ Ibid.

⁶⁵ Burns et al., 2016, 3.

Furthermore, two other studies show "significantly higher levels of deficiencies after private equity purchases, being an indicator of worsened care quality."⁷⁶ Bos and Harrington's longitudinal, in-depth case study of a large US chain concluded that private equity ownership continued—and reinforced—corporate chain business strategies, including low staffing levels.⁷⁷ In 2007, a high-profile *New York Times* investigation of more than 1,200 long-term care facilities purchased by private investment groups found that, "on average, resident outcomes worsened after private equity groups bought the nursing homes and that their outcomes were worse relative to other nursing homes."⁷⁸ US congressional hearings subsequently followed the *New York Times* investigation.

Lessons from the research on long-term care should be carefully considered in relation to assisted living. Reducing labour costs is one of the key business strategies among corporate long-term care chains. Since labour is the primary expense in seniors' care facilities, finding ways to reduce labour costs (e.g., subcontracting, not backfilling, maintaining low staffing levels) is likely to be a business strategy common to both for-profit long-term care and assisted living. In the absence of published research on care quality and corporate chain ownership in assisted living, it is incumbent upon the provincial government to improve data collection and reporting so that researchers can examine the relationship between ownership type and quality in the assisted living sector (see Conclusion and Recommendations section).

78 Wells and Harrington, 2013, 4–5 citing Duhigg, 2007.

⁷⁶ Bos and Harrington (2017), 2, citing the Pradhan et al. (2014) and Harrington et al. (2012) studies.

⁷⁷ Bos and Harrington, 2017, 8.
Conclusion and recommendations

THIS STUDY HAS LOOKED AT TRENDS IN THE AVAILABILITY AND AFFORDABILITY of assisted living in BC. A lack of provincial government capital funding has constrained the expansion of publicly subsidized assisted living services provided by the public health authorities and non-profit or-ganizations. As a result, seniors have less access to publicly subsidized assisted living today than in 2008. The private-pay assisted living market grew more quickly than the supply of publicly subsidized assisted living units between 2008 and 2017.

This report has also documented the consequences of the provincial government's reliance on private-sector financing of assisted living—and seniors' care infrastructure, more generally—which has benefited well-capitalized corporate chains and investors. These chains have a tendency to focus their business model on more profitable private-pay units and to lobby governments to increase subsidies in order to make it more profitable for the chains to provide contracted publicly subsidized assisted living. The Retirement Concepts example from the introduction to this report demonstrates how doing so makes the provincial government's ability to contain costs and ensure value for money much more difficult. Corporate chains benefit from a policy approach that relies on the private sector to finance, design and deliver assisted living services, since chains are more likely than non-profits and small companies to have access to capital on the scale required to build seniors' care infrastructure. This *financialization* of seniors' care—in which the real estate assets associated with this care are treated as financial commodities to be bought and sold on international markets—is at odds with the basic social purpose of providing care to vulnerable seniors, many of whom have low or moderate incomes and cannot afford private-pay services.

The trends documented in this study raise concern about the growth of private-pay assisted living at the expense of publicly subsidized care—and a provincial policy direction that leaves the development of assisted living to the private, for-profit sector. If the BC government becomes more reliant on contracting with corporate chains to provide publicly subsidized assisted living, these corporations will exert greater influence over public policy decisions, making it difficult for the provincial government to ensure assisted living services are cost effective, high quality and free of the vagaries of a speculative real estate market. As an alternative, public investment in assisted living capital assets owned by regional health authorities and non-profit organizations would ensure that costs can be effectively controlled over time and that the windfall gains

The trends documented in this study raise concern about the growth of private-pay assisted living at the expense of publicly subsidized care—and a provincial policy direction that leaves the development of assisted living to the private, for-profit sector. associated with increases in property values do not flow entirely to for-profit corporations and investors. It also ensures that the assisted living capital assets that are publicly or non-profit-owned will remain part of the seniors' community care system in perpetuity rather than being at risk of conversion to another use should private investors choose to pursue another more profitable land use (e.g., stratified condominiums). Even though the public sector has indirectly financed these privately held capital assets through ongoing per diem payments, the existing contracts between health authorities and private assisted living operators allow these operators to change the use of the assisted living facility at will. In effect, the provincial government has no longterm guarantee that these privately owned assets will remain part of the publicly subsidized community care system. Ultimately, however, it is the failure of the BC government to invest in new public and non-profit-owned assisted living that has contributed to the shortfall in publicly subsidized spaces in this province.

In conclusion, this report makes the following recommendations intended to improve access to publicly subsidized assisted living provided by health authorities and non-profit organizations.

1. Create new capital and operating funding opportunities for nonprofit organizations and regional health authorities to increase the supply of publicly subsidized assisted living units as part of a home and community care capital and operating funding plan.

In 2018, the newly elected BC NDP government committed to building 114,000 units of "affordable market rental, non-profit, co-op, supported social housing and owner-purchase housing" over ten years.⁷⁹ In the first three years, the government promised 2,000 new modular supportive housing units for people who are homeless or at risk of homelessness, and 1,700 affordable rental units for a variety of populations including seniors and adults with mental health issues.⁸⁰ In 2018/19, the provincial government provided \$228 million in capital funding for housing, and in 2019/20 the government is expected to invest another \$247 million in housing infrastructure.⁸¹ This capital investment is welcome and should be used for affordable housing, as it has been earmarked. However, a capital plan with specific commitments about how the government will expand the stock of publicly subsidized assisted living units operated by non-profit organizations and health authorities has not been developed.

This report has revealed that access to publicly funded assisted living fell 17 per cent between 2008 and 2017. The most effective way to address this shortfall in access is to create new capital and operating funding opportunities for non-profit organizations and regional health authorities to develop publicly subsidized assisted living units, beginning in communities where new units are most urgently needed. These new funding opportunities should be developed as part of a broader home and community care strategy and funding plan as CCPA–BC has recommended.⁸² A public capital plan should focus on both assisted living and long-term care. And it should be integrated with a comprehensive planning approach to projecting demand and identifying appropriate transitions for seniors across the continuum of supportive housing, assisted living and long-term care. Although the BC Ministry of Health has overall responsibility for seniors' care, BC Housing has technical expertise that could be deployed immediately to support the community-based non-profit sector as well as health authorities expanding on existing sites and developing new assisted living residences.

BC government to invest in new public and non-profitowned assisted living that has contributed to the shortfall in publicly subsidized spaces in this province.

It is the failure of the

⁷⁹ BC Ministry of Finance, 2018, 83.

⁸⁰ BC Ministry of Finance, 2018, 20.

⁸¹ BC Ministry of Municipal Affairs and Housing, 2019, 12.

⁸² Longhurst, 2017.

This policy direction is consistent with the recommendations of leading academic experts on infrastructure financing. "In our opinion," note Anthony Boardman (UBC School of Business) and Aidan Vining (SFU School of Business), "it is quite likely that there will be relatively more public-sector financing of infrastructure in Canada. There are two main reasons for this. First, private-sector capital has in some cases become unavailable or excessively expensive. Second, it does not make sense for governments to rent or borrow expensive capital from the private sector when they can borrow the equivalent amounts at considerably lower cost."⁸³ This conclusion is consistent with the findings of this report. The provincial government's reliance on a market-based approach to capital financing has failed to increase access to publicly subsidized assisted living since for-profit providers have focused new construction on private-pay units.

2. Require detailed disclosure and public reporting to improve transparency and accountability in assisted living and long-term care.

A large body of research evidence demonstrates the importance of public disclosure and reporting of ownership, costs and quality of services to enhance accountability and transparency in the seniors' care sector.⁸⁴ Although public reporting requirements in the United States have not improved care quality or reduced corporate chain ownership, facilities in receipt of federal funding are required to disclose ownership information and chain affiliation.⁸⁵ This public reporting is necessary to analyze care quality and resident outcomes at an aggregate level across ownership types (and not only at the facility level).⁸⁶ On its own, this recommendation may not improve quality but at least it will allow researchers, health authorities and the BC Ministry of Health to examine how ownership and chain affiliation influence the quality of care based on a number of indicators (e.g., falls, transfers to emergency, adverse events).

Specifically, regulated assisted living and long-term care facilities (both publicly subsidized and private-pay) should disclose the following publicly available data:

- Detailed information about individuals and entities that have direct or indirect ownership interest in or managing control of their operations (including chain affiliation) and beneficial ownership interest of the real estate assets, in addition to any other parties that provide governance, management, administration, operations, finances and clinical services.
- Annual payroll data on direct care staffing levels, including nursing and allied health hours, turnover and retention rates.
- Facility expenditure reporting by functional category including direct care, indirect care, capital assets/costs and administrative services.

These disclosure and public reporting requirements should be enshrined in legislation. Health authorities should publicly disclose funded per diem rates to contracted assisted living and long-term care facilities.

In BC, the lack of public reporting of all corporate and legal entities, including real estate owners/ investors and direct and subcontracted operators, means that the most basic data about who A large body of research evidence demonstrates the importance of public disclosure and reporting of ownership, costs and quality of services to enhance accountability and transparency in the seniors' care sector.

⁸³ Boardman and Vining, 2011, 381.

⁸⁴ Wells and Harrington, 2013; Harrington et al., 2017.

⁸⁵ For example, see disclosure requirements on the Department of Health and Human Services Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, "Long-Term Care Facility Application for Medicare & Medicaid": https:// www.cms.gov/Medicare/CMS-Forms/CMS-Forms/downloads/cms671.pdf.

⁸⁶ Wells and Harrington, 2013. This includes the beneficial owners of real estate assets and operating companies and all related parties (i.e., subcontractors).

As interest rates remain low, now is the time to expand publicly subsidized and not-for-profit assisted living services, which are most likely to provide quality, affordable care. owns, operates and who is accountable for care are not available in any consistent format for policymakers, health authority administrators, researchers or the public.⁸⁷ The data compiled and analyzed for this report come from a variety of sources and required significant effort to compile and analyze. The BC Ministry of Health should maintain a database of detailed information about asset and operating ownership interest and entities in all assisted living and long-term care facilities. The lack of readily accessible information on the financial, ownership and service delivery characteristics of seniors' care facilities is a major barrier to effective policy development and reduces the Ministry's ability to negotiate effectively with the industry and improve the overall quality of care.

British Columbia is a wealthy province with a strong fiscal outlook.⁸⁸ As interest rates remain low, now is the time to expand publicly subsidized and not-for-profit assisted living services, which are most likely to provide quality, affordable care. Seniors and their families across the province would benefit from new publicly funded assisted living services that bring together affordable housing, health care services and social supports that may allow more seniors to age in their communities with dignity, joy and social connection. It is possible and necessary.

⁸⁷ The BC Legislature passed the Land Owner Transparency Act in May 2019 to establish a public registry of beneficial landowners, which will enhance public transparency around the actual owners of seniors' care properties in BC. However, this proposed registry is focused on land ownership and therefore would not include the entities involved in the operations and provision of care.

⁸⁸ Canadian Centre for Policy Alternatives-BC Office, 2019, 2–5.

- Aalbers, Manuel B. "Financialization." In *The International Encyclopedia of Geography: People, the Earth, Environment, and Technology*, edited by Douglas Richardson, Noel Castree, Michael F. Goodchild, Audrey L. Kobayashi and Richard A. Marston, 1–14. Oxford: Wiley, 2019.
- Araki, Yuriko. "Assisted Living Settings in British Columbia: Policy Goals and Gaps."
 Unpublished MA thesis, Department of Gerontology, Simon Fraser University, Vancouver, BC, 2004. Accessed August 28, 2019. http://summit.sfu.ca/system/files/iritems1/7815/b39307694.pdf.
- Araki, Yuriko, and Gloria Gutman. "Clients and Services in Assisted Living Settings in British Columbia." Paper presented at the 33rd Annual Scientific and Educational Meeting, Canadian Association on Gerontology, Victoria, BC, October 23, 2004.
- Armstrong, Pat. "Introduction." In *Negotiating Tensions in Long-Term Residential Care: Ideas Worth Sharing*, edited by Pat Armstrong and Ruth Lowndes, 11–32. Ottawa: Canadian Centre for Policy Alternatives, 2018.
- BayBridge Seniors Housing. *Senior Housing Industry Overview*. Lecture presented to Canadian Home Builders' Association. [PDF available from the author] 2012. Accessed June 9, 2018. http://www.chba.ca/uploads/Marketing/June2012/04-Senior Housing Overview - Builders Perspective June 2012.pdf.
- BC Care Providers Association. Assisted Living Tenancy Task Force Review: A Report of Findings and Recommendations. Vancouver: BC Care Providers Association, 2017. Accessed August 28, 2019. https://bccare.ca/wp-content/uploads/2017/07/Assisted-Living-Task-Force-Report-July-2017.pdf.
- BC Health Coalition. "BC Health Coalition Concerns Re: The Recent Takeover of Anbang Insurance by the Chinese Government Regulator. Letter to BC Health Min. Adrian Dix." April 9, 2018. Accessed August 28, 2019. https://www.bchealthcoalition.ca/ bchc-letter-re-anbang-takeover.
- BC Health Coalition. "BC Health Coalition Submission Re: Proposed Acquisition of Retirement Concepts by Cedar Tree Investments." December 23, 2016. Accessed August 28, 2019. http://bchealthcoalition.ca/sites/default/files/uploads/Anbang%20Submission_BC%20 Health%20Coalition.pdf.
- BC Housing. "Affordable Housing Agreement—December 2001." BC Housing website. Accessed August 28, 2019. https://www.bchousing.org/about/federal-agreements.
- BC Housing. *Annual Report 2002/2003*. Victoria: British Columbia Housing Management Commission, 2003. Accessed August 28, 2019. https://www.bchousing.org/publications/2002-03-Annual-Report.pdf.
- BC Ministry of Finance. *Budget and Fiscal Plan 2018/19–2020/21*. Victoria: Government of British Columbia, 2018. Accessed August 28, 2019. http://bcbudget.gov.bc.ca/2018/bfp/2018_Budget_and_Fiscal_Plan.pdf.
- BC Ministry of Health. Freedom of Information Request HTH-2016-62311 [Detailed Facilities Report], 2016. Accessed August 28, 2019. http://docs.openinfo.gov.bc.ca/Response_Package_HTH-2016-62311.pdf.

- BC Ministry of Health. Freedom of Information Request, HTH-2018-85156 [Health Sector Capital Expenditures], 2018. Accessed August 28, 2019. http://docs.openinfo.gov.bc.ca/ Response_Package_HTH-2018-85156.pdf.
- BC Ministry of Health. "Long-Term Care." Accessed September 5, 2018. https://www2. gov.bc.ca/gov/content/health/accessing-health-care/home-community-care/ care-options-and-cost/long-term-care-services.
- BC Ministry of Health. *The Picture of Health: How We Are Modernizing British Columbia's Health Care System*. Victoria: Government of British Columbia, 2002. Accessed August 28, 2019. http://www.llbc.leg.bc.ca/public/pubdocs/bcdocs/358202/picture_of_health.pdf.
- BC Ministry of Municipal Affairs and Housing. 2019/20–2021/22 Service Plan. Victoria: Government of British Columbia, 2019. Accessed August 28, 2019. https://www.bcbudget. gov.bc.ca/2019/sp/pdf/ministry/mah.pdf.
- BC Ombudsperson. *The Best of Care: Getting It Right for Seniors in British Columbia (Part 2)*. Volume 1. Public Report No. 47. Victoria: Office of the Ombudsperson, 2012. Accessed August 28, 2019. https://www.bcombudsperson.ca/sites/default/files/Public%20Report%20No%20 -%2047%20The%20Best%20of%20Care-%20Volume%201.pdf.
- Boardman, Anthony E., and Aidan R. Vining. "P3s in North America: Renting the Money (In Canada), Selling the Roads (In the USA)." In *International Handbook on Public-Private Partnerships*, edited by Graeme A. Hodge, Carsten Greve and Anthony E. Boardman, 354–397 (Ch. 16). Cheltenham, UK: Edward Elgar Publishing Limited, 2011. http://www.oecd.org/ gov/budgeting/47814836.pdf.
- Boardman, Anthony E., Matti Siemiatycki and Aidan R. Vining. *The Theory and Evidence Concerning Public-Private Partnerships in Canada and Elsewhere*. SPP Research Papers 9, no. 12 (March 2016). The School of Public Policy, University of Calgary. Accessed August 28, 2019. https:// www.policyschool.ca/wp-content/uploads/2016/05/p3-boardman-siemiatycki-vining.pdf.
- Bos, Aline, and Charlene Harrington. "What Happens to a Nursing Home Chain When Private Equity Takes Over? A Longitudinal Case Study." *INQUIRY: The Journal of Health Care Organization, Provision and Financing* 54 (2017): 1–10. Accessed August 28, 2019. https:// journals.sagepub.com/doi/pdf/10.1177/0046958017742761.
- Burns, Diane, Luke Cowie, Joe Earle, Peter Folkman, Julie Froud, Paula Hyde, Sukdev Johal, Ian Rees Jones, Anne Killett and Karel Williams. Where Does The Money Go? Financialised Chains and the Crisis in Residential Care. CRESC Public Interest Report. Manchester: University of Manchester Centre for Research on Socio-Cultural Change, 2016. Accessed August 28, 2019. http://hummedia.manchester.ac.uk/institutes/cresc/research/WDTMG%20FINAL%20-01-3-2016.pdf.
- Canada Mortgage and Housing Corporation (CMHC). Seniors' Housing Report British Columbia. Ottawa: Canada Mortgage and Housing Corporation, 2017. Accessed August 28, 2019. https://www.cmhc-schl.gc.ca/en/data-and-research/publications-and-reports/seniorshousing-report (British Columbia, 2017).
- Canada Mortgage and Housing Corporation (CMHC) and British Columbia Housing Management Commission. *Affordable Housing Program Agreement*. December 13, 2001. Accessed August 28, 2019. https://www.bchousing.org/publications/Affordable-Housing-Program-Agreement.pdf.

- Canadian Centre for Policy Alternatives–BC Office. *CCPA Submission to BC Budget Consultation* 2020. Vancouver: Canadian Centre for Policy Alternatives–BC Office, 2019. Accessed September 3, 2019. https://www.policyalternatives.ca/sites/default/files/uploads/ publications/BC%200ffice/2019/07/2020_CCPA-BC_Budget_submission.pdf.
- Chase, Steven. "Ottawa Approves Sale of BC Retirement-Home Chain to Chinese Group with Murky Ownership." *The Globe and Mail*, February 21, 2017. Accessed August 28, 2019. https://www.theglobeandmail.com/news/politics/ottawa-approvessale-of-bc-retirement-home-chain-to-chinese-group-with-murky-ownership/ article34107591/.
- Chatterjee, Sumeet, Kane Wu and Toby Sterling. "JPMorgan picked to run sale of Anbang' Dutch insurer Vivat: sources." *Reuters*, September 5, 2018. Accessed August 28, 2019. https:// www.reuters.com/article/us-anbang-group-divestiture-vivat-idUSKCN1LL1WA.
- Cohen, Marcy. *Caring for BC's Aging Population: Improving Health Care for All*. Vancouver: Canadian Centre for Policy Alternatives–BC Office, 2012. Accessed August 28, 2019. https:// www.policyalternatives.ca/sites/default/files/uploads/publications/BC%20Office/2012/07/ CCPABCCaring-BC-Aging-Pop.pdf.
- Cohen, Marcy. "The Privatization of Health Care Cleaning Services in Southwestern British Columbia, Canada: Union Responses to Unprecedented Government Actions." *Antipode* 38, no. 3 (June 2006): 626–644. doi: 10.1111/j.0066-4812.2006.00599.x.
- Cohen, Marcy, Janice Murphy, Kelsey Nutland and Aleck Ostry. *Continuing Care Renewal or Retreat? BC Residential and Home Health Care Restructuring, 2001–2004*. Vancouver: Canadian Centre for Policy Alternatives–BC Office, 2005. Accessed on August 28, 2019. http://www.policyalternatives.ca/sites/default/files/uploads/publications/BC_Office_Pubs/bc_2005/ continuing_care.pdf.
- Cohen, Marcy, Jeremy Tate and Jennifer Baumbusch. *An Uncertain Future for Seniors: BC's Restructuring of Home and Community Health Care, 2001–2008.* Vancouver: Canadian Centre for Policy Alternatives–BC Office, 2009. Accessed on August 28, 2019. https://www.policyalternatives.ca/sites/default/files/uploads/publications/BC_Office_Pubs/bc_2009/CCPA_bc_uncertain_future_full.pdf.
- Daly, Tamara. "Dancing the Two-Step in Ontario's Long-Term Care Sector: Deterrence Regulation = Consolidation." *Studies in Political Economy* 95 (2015): 29–58. https://doi.org/10. 1080/19187033.2015.11674945.
- Deng, Chao, and James T. Areddy. "China Confirms It Transferred Ownership of Anbang Insurance to Government." *The Wall Street Journal*, June 22, 2018. Accessed August 28, 2019. https://www.wsj.com/articles/ china-confirms-it-transferred-ownership-of-anbang-insurance-to-government-1529674446.
- Duhigg, Charles. "At Many Homes, More Profit and Less Nursing." *The New York Times*, September 23, 2007. Accessed August 28, 2019. http://www.nytimes.com/2007/09/23/ business/23nursing.html.
- Forsythe, Michael, and Jonathan Ansfield. "A Chinese Mystery: Who Owns a Firm on a Global Shopping Spree?" *The New York Times*, September 1, 2016. Accessed September 3, 2019. https://www.nytimes.com/2016/09/02/business/dealbook/anbang-global-shopping-spree-china-mystery-ownership.html.

- Harrington, Charlene, C. Hauser, B. Olney and P. V. Rosenau. "Ownership, Financing, and Management Strategies of the Ten Largest For-Profit Nursing Home Chains in the United States." *International Journal of Health Services* 41, no. 4 (2011): 725–746. doi:10.2190/ HS.41.4.g.
- Harrington, Charlene, Frode F. Jacobsen, Justin Panos, Allyson Pollock, Shailen Sutaria and Marta Szebehely. "Marketization in Long-Term Care: A Cross-Country Comparison of Large For-Profit Nursing Home Chains." *Health Services Insights* 10 (2017): 1–23. https://doi. org/10.1177/1178632917710533.
- Harrington, Charlene, Brian Olney, Helen Carrillo and Taewoon Kang. "Nurse Staffing and Deficiencies in the Largest For-Profit Nursing Home Chains and Chains Owned by Private Equity Companies." *Health Services Research* 47, no. 1 (2012): 106–128. doi: 10.1111/j.1475-6773.2011.01311.x.
- Harrington, Charlene, John F. Schnelle, Margaret McGregor and Sandra F. Simmons. "The Need for Higher Minimum Staffing Standards in US Nursing Homes." *Health Services Insights* 9 (2016): 13–19. doi: 10.4137/HSI.S38994.
- Holzhey, Matthias. *Retirement Homes*. CIO WM Research, February 10, 2017. Accessed August 28, 2019. https://www.ubs.com/content/dam/WealthManagementAmericas/documents/ lti-retirement-homes.pdf.
- Horton, Amy Eleanor. "Financialisation of Care: Investment and Organizing in the UK and US." PhD dissertation, Queen Mary, University of London, 2017. Accessed August 28, 2019. https://qmro.qmul.ac.uk/xmlui/bitstream/handle/123456789/31797/HORTON_Amy_PhD_ Final_281117.pdf?sequence=1.
- Hunter, Justine. "B.C. health authorities intervene in three China-owned senior care facilities after reports of neglect." *The Globe and Mail*, December 3, 2019. Accessed December 18, 2019. https://www.theglobeandmail.com/canada/british-columbia/article-bc-health-authorities-intervene-in-three-china-owned-senior-care/.
- Karmin, Craig, Julie Steinberg and Dominique Fong. "China's Anbang Puts a \$5.5 Billion Luxury Hotel Portfolio on the Block." *The Wall Street Journal*, August 19, 2018. Accessed August 28, 2019. https://www.wsj.com/articles/ chinas-anbang-puts-a-5-5-billion-luxury-hotel-portfolio-on-the-block-1534676400.
- Klein, Seth. Reckless and Unnecessary: CCPA's Analysis, Facts, and Figures for Understanding and Challenging BC's January 17 Budget and Job Cuts. Vancouver: Canadian Centre for Policy Alternatives–BC Office, 2002. Accessed August 28, 2019. http://www.policyalternatives.ca/ sites/default/files/uploads/publications/BC_Office_Pubs/cuts_analysis.pdf.
- Korstrom, Glen. "Major Acquisitions Drive Consolidation in Fragmented Seniors' Care Sector." *Business in Vancouver*, April 3, 2016. Accessed August 28, 2019. https://www.biv.com/ article/2016/4/major-acquisitions-drive-consolidation-fragmented-/.
- Lee, Marc, and Marcy Cohen. *The Hidden Costs of Health Care Wage Cuts in BC*. Vancouver: Canadian Centre for Policy Alternatives–BC Office, 2005. Accessed August 28, 2019. https:// www.policyalternatives.ca/publications/reports/hidden-costs-health-care-wage-cuts-bc.

- Lee-Young, Joanne. "China's Anbang Poised To Sell Billions in Overseas Properties, Including in BC: Report." *The Province*, July 20, 2018. Accessed August 28, 2019. https://theprovince.com/business/commercial-real-estate/ chinas-anbang-poised-to-sell-billion-in-overseas-properties-report/wcm/ e8956e72-6ef3-4df0-b6cf-a8cc31177229.
- Lee-Young, Joanne. "Downtown Vancouver's Bentall Centre Sold to Blackstone Group for Undisclosed Price." *The Vancouver Sun*, March 28, 2019a. Accessed August 28, 2019. https://vancouversun.com/business/commercial-real-estate/ downtown-vancouvers-bentall-centre-sold-to-american-group.
- Lee-Young, Joanne. "Sellers of Downtown Vancouver's Bentall Centre court bidders." *The Vancouver Sun*, March 1, 2019b. Accessed September 3, 2019. https://vancouversun.com/business/commercial-real-estate/ sale-of-downtown-vancouvers-bentall-centre-courts-bidders.
- Lloyd, Liz, Albert Bannerjee, Charlene Harrington, Frode F. Jacobsen and Marta Szebehely. "It Is a Scandal! Comparing the Causes and Consequences of Nursing Home Media Scandals in Five Countries." *International Journal of Sociology and Social Policy* 34, no. 1/2 (2014): 2–18. https://doi.org/10.1108/IJSSP-03-2013-0034.
- Longhurst, Andrew. *Privatization and Declining Access to BC Seniors' Care: An Urgent Call for Policy Change*. Vancouver: Canadian Centre for Policy Alternatives—BC Office, 2017. Accessed August 28, 2019. https://www.policyalternatives.ca/publications/reports/ privatization-declining-access-bc-seniors%E2%80%99-care.
- Longhurst, Andrew, Sage Ponder and Margaret McGregor. "Labour Restructuring and Nursing Home Privatization in British Columbia, Canada." In *The Privatization of Care: The Case of Nursing Homes*, edited by Patricia Armstrong and Hugh Armstrong, New York: Routledge, 2019, 102–121.
- McBride, Stephen, and Kathleen McNutt. "Devolution and Neoliberalism in the Canadian Welfare State: Ideology, National and International Conditioning Frameworks, and Policy Change in British Columbia." *Global Social Policy* 7, no. 2 (2007): 177–201. https://doi.org/10.1177/1468018107078161.
- McGregor, Margaret J., and Lisa A. Ronald. *Residential Long-Term Care for Canadian Seniors: Non-Profit, For-Profit or Does It Matter*? Montreal: Institute for Research on Public Policy, 2011. Accessed August 28, 2019. http://irpp.org/wp-content/uploads/2011/01/study-no14.pdf.
- Meagher, Gabrielle, and Marta Szebehely, eds. *Marketization in Nordic Eldercare: A Research Report on Legislation, Oversight, Extent and Consequences*. Stockholm Studies in Social Work 30. Stockholm: Department of Social Work, Stockholm University, 2013.
- Mercille, Julien. "Neoliberalism and Health Care: The Case of the Irish Nursing Home Sector." *Critical Public Health* 28 no. 5 (2017): 546–559. https://doi.org/10.1080/09581596.2017.1371277.
- Mick, Hayley. "Assisted-Living Unit Proposals on Horizon: Government Plans To Call for Private-Sector Proposals for Seniors." *The Vancouver Sun*, May 17, 2002, B5.

- Office of the Auditor General of British Columbia. *The 2014 Summary Financial Statements and the Auditor General's Findings*. Victoria: Auditor General of British Columbia, 2014. Accessed August 28, 2019. www.bcauditor.com/sites/default/files/publications/reports/AGBC%20 ROPA-FINAL.pdf.
- Office of the Auditor General of Ontario. "Infrastructure Ontario—Alternative Financing and Procurement." Chapter 3, section 3.05 of *2014 Annual Report of the Auditor General of Ontario*. Toronto: Auditor General of Ontario, 2014. Accessed August 28, 2019. http://www.auditor. on.ca/en/reports_en/en14/305en14.pdf.
- Office of the Seniors Advocate. 2015–16 Annual Report of the Office of the Seniors Advocate. Victoria: Government of British Columbia, 2016a. Accessed August 28, 2019. https://www.seniorsadvocatebc.ca/osa-reports/2015-16-annual-report-of-the-office-of-the-seniors-advocate/.
- Office of the Seniors Advocate. *British Columbia Residential Care Facilities Quick Facts Directory*. Victoria: Government of British Columbia, 2016b. Accessed August 28, 2019. https://www. seniorsadvocatebc.ca/app/uploads/sites/4/2016/05/BC-Residential-Care-Quick-Facts-Directory-May-2016.pdf.
- Office of the Seniors Advocate. *Monitoring Seniors' Services 2017*. Victoria: Government of British Columbia, 2017. Accessed August 28, 2019. http://www.seniorsadvocatebc.ca/app/uploads/sites/4/2017/12/MonitoringReport2017.pdf.
- Opara, Michael, and Paul Rouse. "The Perceived Efficacy of Public-Private Partnerships: A Study from Canada." *Critical Perspectives on Accounting* 58 (January 2019): 77–99. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cpa.2018.04.004.
- Ponder, Sage, Andrew Longhurst and Margaret McGregor. "Contracting-Out Care: The Socio-Spatial Politics of Long-Term Residential Care at the Intersection of British Columbia's Labor, Land, and Capital Markets." *Environment & Planning C: Politics and Space*, under review.
- Pradhan, Rohit, Robert Weech-Maldonado, Jeffrey S. Harman Mona Al-Amin and Kathryn Hyer. "Private Equity Ownership of Nursing Homes: Implications for Quality." *Journal of Health Care Finance* 42, no. 2 (2014): 1–14. Accessed August 28, 2019. http://www.healthfinancejournal. com/index.php/johcf/article/viewFile/12/15.
- Reynolds, Keith. *Public-Private Partnerships in British Columbia: Update 2018*. Vancouver: Columbia Institute, 2018. Accessed August 28, 2019. http://www.columbiainstitute.ca/sites/default/files/resources/Columbia%20Institute%20P3s%20in%20BC%202018%20June%207%20WEB.pdf.
- Ronald, Lisa A., Margaret McGregor, Charlene Harrington, Allyson Pollock and Joel Lexchin. "Observational Evidence of For-Profit Delivery and Inferior Nursing Home Care: When Is There Enough Evidence for Policy Change?" *PLoS Medicine* 13, no. 4 (2016): e1001995. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pmed.1001995.
- Ruddick, Graham. "Crisis in UK Care Homes Set To 'Dwarf the Steel Industry's Problems'". *The Guardian*, October 31, 2015. Accessed August 28, 2019. https://www.theguardian.com/business/2015/oct/31/ care-homes-crisis-dwarf-steel-industry-problems-four-seasons-terra-firma.

- Scourfield, Peter. "Are There Reasons to Be Worried about the 'Caretelization' of Residential Care?" *Critical Social Policy* 27, no. 2 (2007): 155–180. https://doi.org/10.1177/0261018306075707.
- Scourfield, Peter. "Caretelization Revisited and the Lessons of Southern Cross." *Critical Social Policy* 32, no. 1 (2011): 137–148. https://doi.org/10.1177/0261018311425202.
- Solomon, Steven D. "The Unsettling Acquisitiveness of Anbang, a Chinese Insurer, in the U.S." *The New York Times*, March 22, 2016. Accessed September 3, 2019. https://www.nytimes.com/2016/03/23/business/dealbook/the-unsettling-acquisitiveness-of-a-chinese-insurer-in-the-us.html.
- Stevenson, David G., and David C. Grabowski. "Private Equity Investment and Nursing Home Care: Is It a Big Deal?" *Health Affairs* 27, no. 5 (2008): 1399–1408. https://doi.org/10.1377/ hlthaff.27.5.1399.
- Stueck, W. "VCH raised red flags over seniors' home." The Globe and Mail. August 8, 2017: S1.
- United Nations Human Rights, Office of the High Commissioner. *Report of the Special Rapporteur* on Adequate Housing as a Component of the Right to an Adequate Standard of Living, and on the Right to Non-Discrimination in This Context. A/HRC/34/51. Human Rights Council, 34th Session, February 27–March 24, 2017. https://documents-dds-ny.un.org/doc/UNDOC/GEN/ G17/009/56/PDF/G1700956.pdf?OpenElement.
- U.S. Government Accountability Office. *Nursing Homes: Complexity of Private Investment Purchases Demonstrates Need for CMS to Improve the Usability and Completeness of Ownership Data.* Report to Congressional Requesters, September 2010. Accessed August 28, 2019. https://www.gao. gov/new.items/d10710.pdf.
- Vogel, Donna. "Unfulfilled Promise: How Health Care Reforms of the 1990s are Failing Community and Continuing Care in BC." In Without Foundation: How Medicare Is Undermined by Gaps and Privatization in Community and Continuing Care, edited by Donna Vogel, Michael Rachlis and Nancy Pollak. Vancouver: Canadian Centre for Policy Alternatives: BC Office, 2000. https://www.heu.org/sites/default/files/uploads/Without_Foundation_Vogel_Pollak_ Rachlis_2000.pdf.
- Wells, Janet, and Charlene Harrington. Implementation of Affordable Care Act Provisions to Improve Nursing Home Transparency, Care Quality, and Abuse Prevention. Kaiser Commission on Medicaid and the Uninsured, The Henry J. Kaiser Family Foundation, 2013. Accessed September 3, 2019. https://kff.org/wp-content/uploads/2013/02/8406.pdf.
- Whiteside, Heather. Purchase for Profit: Public-Private Partnerships and Canada's Public Health Care System. Toronto: University of Toronto Press, 2015.
- Younglai, Rachelle. "Blackstone Group to Buy Vancouver Office Complex Bentall Centre from Anbang." *The Globe and Mail*, March 27, 2019. Accessed August 28, 2019. https://www.theglobeandmail.com/business/ article-blackstone-group-to-buy-anbangs-vancouver-office-complex-bentall/.
- Yu, Xie, Eric Ng and Zhou Xin. "China's Leveraged Asset Buyers Must Now Brace for Discounts in Their Forced Fire Sales." South China Morning Post, September 1, 2018.
 Accessed August 28, 2019. https://www.scmp.com/business/companies/article/2162216/ chinas-leveraged-asset-buyers-must-now-brace-discounts-their.



C C P A CANADIAN CENTRE for POLICY ALTERNATIVES BC Office CCPA-BC Office 520 – 700 West Pender Street Vancouver, BC V6C 1G8 604.801.5121 ccpabc@policyalternatives.ca www.policyalternatives.ca/offices/bc The Canadian Centre for Policy Alternatives is an independent, non-partisan research institute concerned with issues of social, economic and environmental justice. Founded in 1980, it is one of Canada's leading progressive voices in public policy debates.

The CCPA-BC is located on unceded Coast Salish territory, including the lands belonging to the x^wməθk^wəýəm (Musqueam), Skwxwú7mesh (Squamish) and səĺílwəta?ł /Selilwitulh (Tsleil-Waututh) Nations.

